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Note 
 

This publication does not claim to be a full history of the Society during 200 years.   That would 
take too many volumes.  The compilers hope that it gives an easy insight into what the Plymouth 
Athenæum is and how it has evolved.  The names are recorded of some of the many members 
who have contributed to the longevity of this unique organisation in Plymouth. 
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Primary Objectives of the Society 

 
Extract from the Journal of Henry Woollcombe.  4th October 1812. 
(This formed the basis for the formal founding of the Society on  
17th October 1812). 

“In the evening [of 3rd October 1812], several Gentlemen met at my house, when I proposed the  
formation of a Society at which lectures on various branches of Natural Philosophy and on 
other subjects was proposed and unanimously adopted”.        
  
Extract from the Memorandum of Association of The Plymouth Institution 1884. 
 
“First – To promote cultivation of useful knowledge, to encourage habits of research and to 
afford opportunities to persons of various pursuits to communicate with each other by the 
reading of essays on literary and scientific subjects, and to discuss the same.”   
 
This was based on the Introduction to The Laws of the Plymouth Institution 1827. 
 
 
Extract from the Memorandum of Association of the Plymouth Athenæum 1961. 
 
“The objects for which the Association is established are –  
(A) To promote the cultivation of useful knowledge, to encourage habits of research, and 
to afford opportunities  to persons of various pursuits to study and discuss with each other 
any scientific, literary or artistic subject.” 
 
The scope of the Constitution of the Society was widened by (B) (iii) in the Memorandum to 
include –  
“Literature, the Fine Arts, Science and Technology”. 
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From the President 
 

When our association was founded Britain was in the midst of the Peninsular Wars with the  
Waterloo victory three years in the future.  On the continent the Napoleonic forces were being 
forced into an ignominious retreat from Moscow.   In North America Britain was being forced 
to defend Canada against the United States.  So as we celebrate two hundred years of presence 
and activity within the city of Plymouth, we applaud the insight of our founding fathers, whose  
visionary desire to promote research and debate in Science, Technology, Art and Literature was  
unclouded by national concerns. 
 
Neither was that vision lost during and after the Second World War in spite of the Plymouth  
Blitz.  The Association continued its activities in temporary accommodation until the 1961 
rebuilding.  There followed forty eight years of service to the city in the provision of a venue for 
the Performing Arts.  Although we were unable to continue with the losses incurred by the  
theatre, we should congratulate ourselves for achieving almost half century of a public activity  
unrelated to our Memorandum of Association. 
 
Today we are assailed not by war, but by worldwide economic woes.  We should not be bowed  
down, but engender a similar spirit to past alumni.  Apart from lectures the promotion of 
Science and Technology has passed to recently-founded Higher Education providers, but we can 
still be original in Art and Literature.  Indeed in an age when universities are less able to support 
the Arts, we may well find a gap to exploit. 
 
Today we are assailed by the needs of younger professional people to have two salaries to  
service their mortgages and children.  Consequently it is more difficult to welcome the younger  
age group into membership.  The factor, however, applies to every voluntary organization, so  
we should not lose heart.  In due time there will be another generation of “empty nesters” who  
will find the Plymouth Athenæum an excellent umbrella under which to share their mature 
insights and research.  They may be discussing the Pop Culture of 2012, using computers to  
design cartoons, debating the introduction of a world currency in 2025, or the discovery of a  
huge Black Hole in 2035.  Yet, unless that phenomenon gobbles up the Milky Way, let us keep  
faith with the founding fathers.  
 
 
 
Father Gregory Carpenter, M.A. 
President 
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What Else Happened in 1812 
 

Robert Browning, Charles Dickens, Edward Lear and Augustus Pugin were born 
 
Jane Austen wrote “Pride and Prejudice”. 
 
Lord Byron’s “Child Harold’s Pilgrimage” was published. 
 
The Brothers Grimm’s “Fairy Tales” were published. 
 
Sarah Siddons formally retired, giving her last performance as Lady Macbeth. 
 
Humphrey Davy published “Elements of Chemical Philosophy” and was knighted. 
 
The Middleton Railway, serving coal pits in the Leeds area, was the first to use steam 
locomotives for regular services.  
 
Spencer Percival, the only British Prime Minister to be assassinated, was shot in the  
House of Commons.  He was succeeded by Lord Liverpool. 
 
Luddite riots continued. 
 
Wellington won the battle of Salamanca. 
 
Napoleon’s army retreated from Moscow. 
 
The United States declared war on Great Britain. 
 
The construction of Plymouth Breakwater commenced.  
 
The Foundation Stone was laid of the original Plymouth Proprietary Library 
building in Cornwall Street. 
 
Work continued on the embanking of the Laira.  
 
A great fire blazed in Devonport Ropehouse. 
 
The Plymouth-Dock Association for the Protection of the Persons and Property of  
Individuals from Violence and Plunder was formed. 
 
Discussions were in hand that led to the founding of the Plymouth Chamber of  
Commerce and Industry, one of the oldest in the UK, at a meeting presided over,  
in 1813, by the Mayor of Plymouth, Henry Woollcombe. 
 
Suggested, and the majority compiled, by Philip Armson. 
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The Founding and History of the Society up to 2012 
Richard Wilcockson 

Introduction 
 
In 2012 it is almost impossible to avoid a saturation of instant news from around the globe, new 
discoveries in science and technology and fresh concepts of art and literature are quickly 
available and analysed.  How different it was in 1812.  Anyone with a curiosity for information 
and new ideas would have found it difficult to absorb, in isolation, published results of 
experiments and theories.  Yet the time was right for change to be in the air. Although the 
American colonies had been lost, Britain was busy establishing a new Empire in all corners of 
the world.  The Industrial Revolution was well underway.  Wars with France, on land and sea, 
had created demands for materials and new products that could also be sent to the lands of the 
Empire.  At home, life was not good for many, but there was stability and much new wealth.  
For those with status to allow time for thought and discussion the opportunity was there to come 
together in local groups to test the discoveries and carry ideas forward.  
 
Literary and Philosophical Societies 
 
In 1660 the Royal Society was founded in London, the pioneer of future Societies where 
intellectual men could gather to discuss new ideas.  The emphasis was on science.  Other 
Societies followed, sometimes concentrating on a particular subject.  The Royal British 
Institution, based on teaching and research (1799), the Linnean Society of London (1788) and 
The Geological Society of London (1807) are examples.  The Royal Society for the 
Encouragement of Arts, Manufacture and Commerce (1754) and The Royal Academy of Art 
(1768) have different interests.  Similar organisations began to appear in Edinburgh and Dublin.  
It was not until the late 18th century that the provinces emerged confident enough to create their 
own Societies.  Here the basis tended to be on a wider footing and embraced the arts and 
science.  The first to be formed was The Manchester Literary and Philosophical Society in 
March 1781.  Next came the Philosophical Society of Derby in July 1784,  This was followed in 
1793 by The Newcastle Literary and Philosophical Society.  Two more followed in 1812, in 
February the Liverpool Literary and Philosophical Society and, on 17th October 1812, The 
Plymouth Institute (now the Plymouth Athenæum). 
 
The Derby Society was amalgamated in 1858 with the Derby Town and County Museum.  The 
Liverpool Society appears to have ceased about 1935.  The Manchester, Newcastle and 
Plymouth Societies have survived. 
 
Several similar Societies followed after 1812, but most have fallen by the wayside – others 
remain, e.g. Hull (1822), Whitby (1823) and Leicester (1835).  Locally, the Torquay Museum 
Society dates from 1844. 
 
The original aim of the early Literary and Philosophical Societies was to hold lectures and to 
discuss, within the membership, the contents of those lectures and other relevant discoveries.  
To support these interests it was not long before libraries, museums and art galleries were 
attached.   
 
A related movement had been gaining strength from the 17th century - the establishment of 
public subscription libraries.  These were also a source of information that could stimulate and 
help discussions.  The Association of Independent Libraries has among its members an 
impressive list of such libraries including Cheetham’s (Manchester) 1653, Innerpeffray 
(Perthshire) about 1680, Thomas Plume’s (Essex) 1704, The Leeds 1768, Linen Hall (Belfast) 
1788, The Literary and Philosophical Society of Newcastle-upon-Tyne 1793, Westerkirk 
(Dumfrieshire) 1793, Liverpool Athenæum 1797, Tavistock Subscription 1799,  
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The Langholm (Dumfrieshire) 1800, The Portico (Manchester) 1806, Plymouth Proprietary 
1810, Plymouth Athenæum 1812, Devon and Exeter Institute 1813, Nottingham Subscription 
1816, Morab (Penzance) 1818 and many more.  As will be seen, some of the Libraries, such as 
the Plymouth Athenæum, evolved as part of the ‘Lit and Phil’ movement. 
In his Presidential Address in September 2011, Father Gregory Carpenter placed the early 
Institutions in the context of the few Universities then in existence.  These imposed strict entry 
restrictions on Non-Conformists and offered a limited range of academic subjects.  The 
Presidential Address will be reproduced in Volume XII of the Proceedings. 
 
Henry Woollcombe 
 
Henry Woollcombe was born on May 1st 1777.  He was the son of a Plymouth surgeon.  He was 
educated, partly in Plymouth and partly in Alkmaar, Holland.  Returning to Plymouth, Henry 
worked in a solicitor’s office before being articled to a London solicitor.  By 1798 he was back 
in Plymouth with his own legal practice.  In this field he acted for several Turnpike Trusts and 
the Plymouth Embankment Company, among other clients.  
 
Soon local politics attracted his attention.  A local ‘war’ had broken out in the early 19th century, 
between the Aldermen and the Freemen of Plymouth.  In 1812 the Freemen, in an attempt to 
prove the case for their precedence, appointed Henry to examine the Borough archives.  This led 
him to write a History of Plymouth in about 1836.  He donated the manuscript copy to the 
Institution.  Photocopies are held in the Library of the Plymouth Athenæum and the Plymouth 
Central Library.  The original has been loaned by the Athenæum to the Plymouth and West 
Devon Record Office.  In 1813 he was elected Mayor by the Aldermen (he seems to have 
changed his allegiance), giving rise to calls for his resignation by the Freemen.  However he 
possessed great diplomatic skills and remained a trusted citizen.  Thus he was appointed, in 
1814, by the Aldermen to negotiate a truce with the Freemen.  Having been successful in this 
not easy task, he was accepted by both sides and appointed Recorder of Plymouth. 
 
During the time spent working in London and his visits to the capital for business and pleasure, 
he kept in touch with the capital’s intellectual activities.  He frequented lectures, exhibitions and 
museums and met many people with his type of enquiring mind.  No doubt he found that life in 
Plymouth required a stimulating leader.  He was the man.  From his house he set in motion 
events that would lead to the current Athenæum. 
 
Henry Woollcombe was one of the first group of four Presidents of The Plymouth Institution, 
becoming the sole President from  1827 – 1846.  Thus there were only four years between 1812 
to 1846 when he was not a President, despite all his civic duties and other interests.  He died at 
his home in 1847. 
 
Early Records 
 
The Blitz of 1941 deprived the Athenæum of almost all of its early records.  All the Minute 
Books up to 1941 were turned to ash together with reports and most catalogues. This means that 
virtually the only ‘official’ records to survive are those contained in ‘The Transactions of the 
Plymouth Institution’.  The first was published in 1830 and then in a series beginning with 1855 
– 65.  From these we can see a full list of the lectures delivered from the first year of the Society 
(1812).  Luckily a few members did record their visits to the Institution in their Journals.  The 
most important is that kept by Henry Woollcombe from 1797 to 1828.  The South Devon 
Monthly Museum, a publication produced by Jonathan Nash Hearder (a prolific inventor and 
leader in the development of the Induction Coil) and other members of the Society between 
1833 and 1836 is another useful source.   
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A journal kept by Mr. J. Bannan, an early member has recently come to light.  This is held 
privately.  George Wightwick’s writings are also of great help.  Collectively they do shed some 
light on how the Society came about, its early years and the people involved.    
   
Henry Woollcombe’s Club 
 
In 1810 William Woollcombe, supported by his brother, Henry, and others had instigated the 
establishment of The Plymouth Proprietary Library, which still flourishes today at its home on 
North Hill.  In October of the same year Henry with three friends, George Soltau, a banker, 
Francis Fox, a Quaker, and Henry Gandy, the son of the Vicar of St. Andrew’s Church, formed 
an informal Club to meet on Saturday nights during the winter.  They met in each other’s houses 
to discuss social problems.  It was set down that the discussions were intended to be based upon 
topics such as “...the Poor Laws, provision of education of children, provision of places of 
worship and the amendment of the Criminal Code of Laws....avoiding subjects which may, from 
the different religious or political opinions of the Members, might occasion controversy”.  The 
inclusion of education is significant as this was of great concern to our Founder.  He was at the 
forefront of establishing the Plymouth Public Free School, of which he was President for many 
years.  
 
The sessions obviously had a serious content, but the members were not without humour.  
‘Rules’ were established relating to their personal conduct.  George Soltau was not to stray from 
the subject of the night’s discussion for more than ten minutes “and that it is lawful for any 
member to groan, or sigh, or yawn, at the end of the first five, without giving offence”.  Henry 
Gandy was normally restricted to three puns per meeting “but none to occur after ten o’clock”.  
Francis Fox was “not to allow his benevolence to outweigh his reason”.  Henry Woollcombe 
had to accept that during his presentations “every member be allowed to fall asleep provided he 
do not snore”. 
 
The Founding of the Plymouth Institution (now The Plymouth Athenæum) 
 
On September 12th 1812 Francis Fox died suddenly, aged 46.  The ‘Club’ therefore lost a 
quarter of its membership.  Fox’s death had a profound emotional impact on Henry 
Woollcombe.  It may well have been this that led Henry to turn his grief into positive response.  
He must also have sensed that the time was right in Plymouth to introduce a wider intellectual 
organisation.  Whatever the reasons, it is true that his Diary records that on 3rd October 1812, 
after he had been to visit Fox’s widow; “In the evening several Gentlemen met at my house, 
when I proposed the formation of a Society at which Lectures on the various branches of 
Natural Philosophy and on other subjects was proposed and unanimously adopted.  Mr. Ogg 
undertook to deliver Lectures on Pneumatiks, Electricity, Hydrostatiks and Mechaniks”. (sic) 
 
We are lucky that a short report (to be found in Volume III of the Transactions) prepared in 
1871 by J. Brooking Rowe, has survived.  In it he records the formative period, drawn from a 
‘small book’, then in the Library, given by Dr. Cookworthy.  The report states that the meeting 
on 3rd October 1812 was attended by: 
 

Dr. Lockyer 
Dr. Leach 
Mr. William Eastlake 
Mr. G. Eastlake, Jun. 
Mr. W. Prance 
Mr. A.B. Johns 
Mr. George Ogg 

   Mr. William Prideaux 
   Mr. Woollcombe 
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On 17th October 1812 the Diary records that “....several Gentlemen again met at my house 
and formed themselves into a Society.  On Thursdays’ night Mr. Ogg commences with a 
lecture on Pneumatiks”.  The Society that we know today as The Plymouth Athenæum had 
been born. 
 
From Dr. Cookworthy’s ‘small book’ Brooking Rowe compiled a list of officers, members and 
lectures for the first year, 1812 – 1813.  We therefore know the names of our Founding 
Members.  A quick glance at our Programme Booklet for 2011 – 2012 shows how far the 
Society has developed since 1812. 
 
The Diary entry for Sunday 25th October states that “On Thursday last” (i.e. 22nd October) “our 
New Society met at Mr. Ogg’s when he delivered to us a Lecture on the Property of Air -  there 
was fifteen assembled, it went off very well”. 
 
The Diary does not tell us about all the meetings, some the Diarist missed and other times he 
had too many competing matters to occupy his attention.  However, on Monday 30th November 
he writes that “Our Club is going on most promisingly.  I am to deliver the next Lecture on 
Thursday, this occupies much of my time”.  This would have been the lecture given on the 3rd 
December. 
 
Little allowance was made for the Christmas and New Year break with which we have become 
familiar, for on 31st December 1812, “Mr. Adams finished his Lecture on Architecture and to 
my satisfaction a pleasant conversation ensured afterwards”.  By now, early in the life of The 
Institution, lecturers were being expected to fill two meetings.  This gave extra time for him to 
withstand the examination of his fellow members.  Everything was going well which enabled 
Woollcombe to put in his summary of 1812 the opinion that life in Plymouth had improved with 
the new Society. 
 
We later learn that Dr. Cookworthy (son of Cookworthy of porcelain fame) concluded his 
lecture on the Physiology of Plants on 4th February 1813 and Henry Welsford on 11th February 
lectured on the History of Chemistry. 
 
Up to now Woollcombe had only words of satisfaction about the evenings at the Institution.  
However, on 25th February he considered that Mr. John Fuge’s lecture on Caloric was delivered 
“with too much precipitation” and with too many experiments.  To make matters worse, Mr. 
Ogg’s lecture on 11th March on Electricity was “badly delivered....the least entertaining evening 
we have had yet”.  The preamble to the list of lectures for 1813 – 1814 states that the lectures 
“In 1812 were delivered at the private residences of Mr. Soltau, Mr. Ogg, and another 
Gentleman, who then formed the nucleus of the Society”. (The ‘another Gentleman’ was Henry 
Woollcombe). 
 
As numbers grew it was necessary to move to the Plymouth Dispensary (founded in 1798) and 
later to the Proprietary Library.  In the Diary summarising the year 1813 Woollcombe states “I 
must not pass unnoticed the success of our Institution, nor its removal from the Dispensary to 
the Library, it has occasioned me much amusement....”. 
 
Later another move was made to the Picture Gallery in Frankfort Place, where two new 
activities apparently were introduced - an Art Exhibition and a Conversazione. 
The Society had originally been given the name of The Plymouth Institute, but this was quickly 
altered to The Plymouth Institution. 
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An early crisis 
 
After only two years the Society faced the possibility of an early demise.  The Diary clearly puts 
us in the picture.  After a gap since 7th November we read this: “Sunday 20th November (1814).  
I have been long silent but not from a sterility of subjects, unhappily events have occurred with 
which pages might have been filled.  In a word our Institution has had a narrow escape of being 
shipwrecked and it required all the calmness and self possession of which some of us are 
masters to preserve it.  The storm has however passed off leaving us devastated of some of our 
members...” 
 
The trouble arose when Mr. George Harvey was proposed for election as a member.  To some 
he was considered not to be socially acceptable.  This reaction so infuriated the more liberal 
minded that they withdrew from the Institution and set up ‘The Select Society’ in opposition.  
Among them were the two brothers of the artist Eastlake and Dr. Cookworthy.  Woollcombe 
tried to save the Institution from the great divide by a resolution that “in the selection of its 
Members, it will always be less influenced by the accidental circumstances of birth and fortune, 
than by the more solid qualities of intellectual attainments and moral worth”. 
 
Although Woollcombe had opposed the election of Harvey “the cause of this tornado”, he 
remained positive that a way out of the chaos could and would be found.  This positive outlook 
remained even when he recorded on Friday 9th December 1814 – “The comfort of our Institution 
has been impaired this winter by the important discussion about Harvey.  Last night further 
discussion took place, and another resignation from Dr. Leach, an Honorary Member!! a thing 
unheard of I believe and which I cannot but disapprove.  The meeting went off without any 
degree of violence, the boisterous having either retired or absented themselves.  So becoming 
dignity was preserved and although we are shorn of some of our living branches we shall still 
continue to flourish”.  
 
Dr. Leach, a prominent zoologist, was among a select group of nationally recognised people 
who had been granted Honorary Membership from the early days of the Institution. 
 
By September 1816 the row had run its course.  In that summer the two Societies were dissolved 
and immediately re-formed as one again.  The Plymouth Institution had survived.  Indeed Dr. 
Cookworthy was to be President three times in later years and Dr. Leach contributed four Papers 
to the 1830 Transactions of the Society. 
 
The First Building – The Athenæum 
 
Following the return of the Select Society to the fold it was possible to plan for a buoyant future.  
The loss of so many records in 1941 leaves us having to pick up snippets of information.  
J.J. Beckerlegge, who was well acquainted with the history of the Society, recollected at the 
Anniversary Meeting in 1941, that one of the early Minute Books had recorded that on March 
24th 1817 the Committee resolved “That the Treasurer be desired to wait upon Mr. Courtis, 
Frankfort Place, tomorrow morning – pay half a year’s rent now due, and give him notice of our 
intention to quit the premises at the expiration of six months; also to inform him that the room is 
at present out of repair and not tenable”.  Did the Institution leave, and if so where did it go?  
Probably a move would have been back to the Proprietary Library.  Whatever happened lectures 
continued mostly uninterrupted.  
 
Later that year the members had enough assurance to plan a building of their own.  On 
December 16th 1817 it was resolved to build an ‘Athenæum’ on a site next to the Theatre Royal. 
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In 1810 John Foulston, architect and town planner, who had worked with John Nash in London, 
had been appointed to design and build the Royal Theatre and Hotel on land owned by the 
Corporation in George Street.  Foulston had become an early member of the Plymouth 
Institution and gave his services freely to the Society.  He designed the ‘Athenæum’ to match 
the classical facades of the Theatre and Hotel. 
 
Again we are lucky to have the thoughts of Woollcombe on the progress.  He writes for May 1st 
1818: “My Birthday on Friday last was a proud day for me, it was fixed on to lay the foundation 
stone of the Plymouth  Institution which took place in the forenoon.  I was selected as having 
been the original promoter of the Society and being now the Senior President to go through the 
formalities, after which I addressed the Members wholly to my contentment”.  (No trace of the 
stone was found when the old building was demolished before the post war reconstruction). 
 
On Thursday 11th February 1819, Woollcombe presided at the Opening of the Athenæum, when 
the Opening Discourse was delivered by Rev. R. Lampen.  The Society had come a long way in 
less than 7 years. 
 
At the Anniversary Meeting in 1962, to celebrate 150 years of the Society, Mrs. Alison Wilson, 
Ph.D. (President 1963 – 1965) delivered a lecture setting out the history to date.  This was 
converted into a Paper included in Volume 1 of the Proceedings of The Plymouth Athenæum.  
The following is an extract from that Paper: 
 
“The facade of the building, was in the simple Doric style, and thus it was known as the 
society’s Athenæum.  Though on a smaller scale, tetrastyle instead of hexastyle, it was  
modelled on the portico of the so-called Temple of Theseus in the Agora of Athens – ‘but rather 
better’ said Wightwick. The figures Foulston planned for the pediment were omitted, as was the 
statue of a seated woman (Britannia?) with shield and globe, which would have masked the 
chimney.  The great doors led into a vestibule with a small porter’s lodge on the right and stairs 
on the left leading to an upper room, in turn used for apparatus and experiments, museum and 
library.  Doors on each side of the end wall led into the lecture hall, lighted from above, with 
tiers of benches arranged in parliamentary fashion. The officers sat on a rostrum under a bust of 
Minerva; the speaker faced them from the other end.  Though the benches were later replaced by 
chairs, the arrangement stayed the same.  The rooms were adorned with casts from Greek 
statuary, including the marbles acquired by the British Museum four years earlier from Lord 
Elgin.  It was our fellow-Plymothian B.R. Haydon, whose enthusiastic advocacy stimulated their 
purchase for the nation, something that gave him much more lasting fame than any of his 
grandiose historical paintings.  Nevertheless, it was as a tribute to his ‘Judgement of Solomon’ 
that, in 1814, the Institution, through its secretary W. Prance, offered him Honorary 
Membership, causing Haydon to write that ‘there was no pleasure so delightfully calm and 
gratifying after the buffets and ingratitude of enemies as to find little kindnesses acknowledged 
by innocent and artless people, whence followed a disquisition on the way of life of the actors 
and actresses with whom he had then been much consorting”. 

 
Gifts of suitable statues and friezes came from other eminent people such as the Prince Regent 
and Admiral Sir Byam Martin.  More detail can be found in “The Panorama of Plymouth” by 
Samuel Rowe.  This gives the dimensions of the building - breadth of the portico, nearly 36 feet, 
the sides, nearly 78 feet.  Each column was three feet nine inches in diameter.  Rowe gives a 
large amount of information about the casts that adorned the premises and their distinguished 
donors.  
 
Unfortunately the original building was not as well built as would have been expected and soon 
a mortgage had to be obtained to enable substantial repairs to be carried out.  
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The Early Meetings 
 
 
The programmes for the first years (apart from the Foundation Year 1812 -1813) can be found 
bound with Volume I of the Transactions.  Luckily we also continue to have the personal 
opinions of Henry Woollcombe on most of the evenings that he attended.  He did not hide those 
opinions but, of course, the Diary was written for himself alone.  
 
The discussions after the lectures were becoming quite lively:  “Thursday 3rd February 1814 – 
Adams dined with me, we went to the lecture from which I am just returned, and have been 
much disappointed, my friend A.B. Johns having come off badly in his second lecture on 
Mechanics, having attempted too much, he failed in his experiments, was not clear in his 
explanations and tired his audience.  Yet I am satisfied John can be a good lecturer and that all 
this has arisen from his not arranging his time well...I am much vexed at his failure”.  The 
members of the Institution could be merciless in those days.  Yet the Lecturing Members came 
back for more.  
 
Sometimes the evening went really well for the Founder.  On 18th March 1819... “I have just 
returned from the first Lecture delivered by Mr. Norman, which has done him credit, and the 
discussion that has taken place subsequently has done the Society credit.  Cookworthy, Lampen, 
Byrth opposed his position very ably and Norman supported himself very ingeniously and 
showed much knowledge on the subject...”  (The lecture attempted to show that the most ancient 
traces of art were to be found in Asia and not in Egypt). 
 
Woollcombe gave many lectures and from the Diary it is possible to appreciate how much time 
he put into their preparation.  He also assessed how each one was delivered and received.  
(For additional comments on the early meetings see the section on the 1912 Centenary). 
 
The Royal Visit in 1827 and Sir William Snow Harris 
 
William Snow Harris was an early member of The Plymouth Institution and was to become 
President in 1847 – 1848.  He is a man to whom thousands upon thousands of sailors should be 
grateful.  He was born in Plymouth in 1791 and attended Plymouth Grammar School. In 1812, 
after one year at Edinburgh University, he matriculated in ‘Materia Medica’, ‘Chemistry’ and 
‘Practise of Medicine’.  He worked in the field of medicine, returning to Plymouth in 1818 as a 
practising surgeon. 
 
Making a financially secure marriage helped him to spend time studying his major interest – 
electricity.  He realised that ships could suffer badly when struck by lightning and set out to 
discover why and to invent a means of combating the results.  The solution that he came up with 
was to insert pure copper strips in the masts and to lead the power of the strikes safely into the 
sea.  
 
That, maybe, was the easy part, as he now faced the stupidity of political wrangling and the 
inertia of the Royal Navy.  He did, however, have some influential champions, one of whom 
was the Duke of Clarence, later to become the Sailor King, William IV.  In July 1827, the Duke, 
in his role as Lord High Admiral, came to Devon to inspect the Royal Dockyard at Devonport.  
Henry Woollcombe was deeply involved with this visit due to his civic position.  This may have 
helped Snow Harris to have another opportunity to further his case for the adoption of his 
invention.  On 17th July 1827, the Duke and his entourage came to the Athenæum to hear Snow 
Harris on the subject of ‘Lightning Conductors for Ships’.  Woollcombe entered in his Journal at 
the end of some very busy days: - 
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“The visit to the Athenæum on Tuesday last was very gratifying, Harris performed his 
experiments as usual with great clearness and dexterity and spoke unembarrassedingly, 
unaffectedly.  The Duke was attentive and understood the subject and I doubt not will have it 
tried in the Navy.  Sir Edward Owen and Mr. Barrow both came in and held some discussion 
with Harris but I think Harris made good and presented all his statements”.  
 
Mr Barrow was to become Sir John.  He was also to be the major obstacle for Snow Harris. 
Barrow was a senior civil servant and Permanent Secretary at the Admiralty.  During the 22 
years that it took Snow Harris to have his life saving invention adopted by the Royal Navy, 
Barrow wielded his great power.  In the meantime the Russian Navy had noted the faltering 
steps to carry out half hearted trials in Britain and moved forward on its own.  The Czar was so 
impressed that he gave Snow Harris a massive vase and a ring.  The vase was lost in the 
destruction of 1941. 
 
Eventually fame and fortune was to come to the genial and patient Snow Harris.  After being 
awarded the Copley Medal by the Royal Society he was granted a government pension and, 
following the personal intervention of Queen Victoria, he was knighted in 1847.  (For much 
greater detail on the subject see Hugh Cannell’s book ‘Lightning Strikes’). 
 
The Lounge Picture 
 
Not surprisingly the Society was proud of the Royal Visit.  To commemorate the day, Henry 
Woollcombe commissioned John Ball to paint a picture of the event.  The painting was finished 
in 1832 and first shown in the Athenæum in 1833.  It remained in the possession of 
Woollcombe, who passed it on to his nephew at Hemerdon.  In 1965 it was given by the 
Woollcombe family to the Society.  It now graces the east wall of the Athenæum Lounge.  
 
John Ball, the artist, a member of the Society, produced a unique record of a unique occasion.  
Unfortunately he used bitumen in his paint which has left, despite cleaning, several of those 
represented with black eyes! 
 
The picture shows Snow Harris addressing the Duke, suitably attired in a special Naval Uniform 
and a pink sash and surrounded by the most prominent members of the Plymouth Institution.  It 
also has the advantage of recording features of the Lecture Room, including the President’s 
Chair and the frieze. 
 
There are question marks over some of the people included.  George Wightwick, the architect 
and partner of John Foulston, may not have arrived in Plymouth until later.  The Reverend 
Thomas Byrth had left the Borough in 1825.  However we should be grateful that so many of 
those who took part in the establishment of the Society are included in such a grand painting.  
An excellent background to the painting and information about all those included can be found 
in a Paper in Volume IX of the Proceedings of the Plymouth Athenæum.  The Paper is based on 
a lecture given in September 2001 by James Woollcombe. 
 
John Ball’s picture, interestingly, lacks a portrayal of an important member of the Duke’s party.  
John Barrow was not only an opponent of Snow Harris’s ideas, but he does not seem to have 
made many friends at the Athenæum.  Woollcombe records that Barrow expressed to one of the 
founder members, Rev. Lampen, that he was astonished to find such an institution in Plymouth.  
That, no doubt, went down as rather condescending to the senior members.  Barrow did express 
interest in the Museum and said that he would send material for it.  Rather pointedly 
Woollcombe added a note at a later date in his Journal – “this was never done”.  Was all this ill 
feeling the reason that Barrow was excluded from the important gathering portrayed, or is he the 
figure whose face has been obliterated? 
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Dinosaurs born at the Athenæum? 
 
In 1831 the British Association for the Advancement of Science was formed.  From the start it 
was the practice to hold an Annual Meeting at different locations around Britain, a policy still 
followed.  
 
Henry Woollcombe attended the first meetings in Oxford, London, Edinburgh and Dublin.  He 
has left us his account, in the South Devon Monthly Museum (1835), of the meeting in Dublin, 
which he considered was spoilt by the presence at the lectures of women.  His view was that if 
women had to be admitted, they should be segregated in a gallery, as at the Oxford meeting.  
What would he thought of us in 2012?!  (See further comments on the eventual introduction of 
lady members in the Section on the Constitution, Organisation and Activities 1812 – 1912). 
 
In 1841 the Association came to Plymouth.  Much to our Founder’s chagrin women had to be 
included in the meetings.  This included having them attend the Lecture Room of the Athenæum 
where Section C met.  This Section was concerned with the Physical Sciences.  The first half of 
the 19th century saw a dramatic battle in the field of Geology and, particularly, Palaeontology.  
The two central figures were Dr. Gideon Mantell and Richard Owen.  Mantell was convinced 
that the strange skeletal fossils that were being discovered along the area that we now call the 
Jurassic Coast, and elsewhere, represented a gradual change from one species to another.  Owen 
was equally convinced that all the creatures had been created in an instant by Divine action. 
 
It was Owen who addressed a distinguished gathering, chaired by Henry de la Beche in the 
Lecture Room of the Athenæum.  As a result the world was introduced to a word that is now in 
common use to describe a whole raft of extinct creatures.  Although there seems to be some 
doubt about whether he first coined the word ‘Dinosaur’ in his lecture or in the subsequent 
Paper, based on the lecture, Plymouth and the Athenæum can claim to have been in at the start 
of the current vogue. 
 
Amalgamations in the 19th Century 
 
In 1851 the Institution merged with the Devon and Cornwall Natural History Society.  That 
Society had been formed in 1838, its founder members being largely comprised of members of 
the Institution.  The Natural History Society boasted about 150 members against 44 of the 
Institution.  Darwin and William Hooker were Honorary Members and women were allowed to 
attend most meetings.  The merger invigorated the Institution but brought with it the 
cumbersome name of ‘The Plymouth Institution and Devon and Cornwall Natural History 
Society’.  No doubt this encouraged the practice of referring to the Society by the name of its 
home, ‘The Plymouth Athenæum’.  This practice was formalised in 1962. 
 
In 1825 the Devonport Mechanics’ Institute was founded, followed by the Plymouth equivalent 
in 1827.  In 1844 the Plymouth Mechanics’ Institute suggested an amalgamation with the 
Plymouth Institution.  The proposal was met with a rather superior refusal!  However in 1899 
the suggestion was raised again.  This time feelings of loftiness had vanished and the idea was 
met much more positively.  The new members brought £2,000.  New space would be required.  
 
The Museum and Art Gallery 
 
When Foulston first prepared plans for the Athenæum, he proposed to include a museum.  In 
1829 that concept came fully to fruition on land behind the Lecture Room, where Edmund 
Lockyer had obtained extra space for the Society. Caretaker’s premises were provided below the 
museum and an ‘Elaboratory’ included.  At that time there was nothing similar in Plymouth, nor 
many in the Country.  The museum was open to the public for a small charge.  
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In 1860 an appeal was launched to bring in money for the museum to be enlarged.  The Prince 
Consort and the Prince of Wales both promised £50.  However only half of the required £1,500 
was collected and the idea was dropped.  It would have been built on the garden of the original 
building where Darwin had calibrated instruments prior to his epic voyage in HMS Beagle. 
 
The collection in the museum was similar to many others of that age, including archæological 
and ethological items.  Several finds from the caves at Cattedown were held.  There was a very 
fine collection of china.  For most of its life the museum quietly accumulated new finds.  There 
were moments of excitement.  Mrs Wilson notes that in 1874 some Romano-British coins from 
Mount Batten disappeared and some years later, gold nuggets suffered the same fate.  We also 
learn from Mrs. Wilson that a proposal to sell four shrunken heads to an Ethnographical 
Museum was blocked by a prominent member.  The result was that soon afterwards they were 
destroyed in the Blitz. 
 
In 1883 another appeal was launched to extend the building.  The Prince of Wales donated £50.  
This time a special Art Gallery was created to the west of the Lecture Room, the Museum was 
enlarged and an upstairs gallery provided plus basement offices.  A new caretaker’s cottage was 
also provided. 
 
In 1897 the Borough Council opened a Museum and Art Gallery.  The Institution had high 
hopes that it would be placed on land to the south of the Athenæum which the Society owned.  
This would have allowed the Institution’s items to be easily assimilated with the Civic 
collections.  When this did not happen there was considerable annoyance that the pioneering 
work of the Plymouth Institution had not been recognised. 
 
Returning to Mrs.Wilson:- 
 
“The next year our Art Gallery was fitted with tables and bookcases, presumably from the 
upstairs room, and became the Science Library, though still housing pictures and statuary,  
the great china vase the Tsar gave Snow Harris and too, the precious Davidson collection of 
pamphlets.  Some idea of it can be got from a picture in a publicity leaflet produced before the 
war.  But this cannot convey the atmosphere of stillness and silence and the all-enwrapping 
aroma of dry wood and leather bindings.  In the upstairs room, instead of books, was the 
Gatcombe-Pickthall china collection, given us in 1896.  Bow, Chelsea, Hispano-Moresque 
and, of course, Cookworthy’s Plymouth china; the list prepared for a civic visit from Stoke on 
Trent is tantalising.  That a tea-chest full of burnt and broken fragments fetched a substantial  
sum shows something of the value of the china and porcelain we once possessed”.  
 
So the Art Gallery became of less importance.  However we are lucky to have in Volume XVIII 
of the Transactions a list of all the paintings in the building when it was destroyed in 1941.  
There were 23, mostly of prominent members down the years.  The names are intriguing and 
would have created ongoing interest had they still existed today.  The following 12 artists were 
represented:-  John Ball, Admiral Richard Beecham, J.C. Colley, Sir Robert Porret Collier, Sir 
Charles Lock Eastlake, George Jones, Francis Lane, John Lucas, Edward Opie, A.D. de Roggi, 
E.A. Fellows Prynne and T.H. Williams.  
 
The remaining land owned by the Society, to the south, was leased in 1906 to Andrew’s for a 
motor store and garage.  (See also the Section on 1912 – 1941). 
 
The Library to 1941 
 
From the completion of the first building in 1819, the Society possessed a library.  The purpose 
was to assist the members in their research, primarily for lectures to be delivered in the Lecture  
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Room.  A substantial number of volumes were accumulated.  They can be described as erudite 
from the titles that are all that remains.  By 1898 the Scientific Library had become more 
important to the members than the Art Gallery.  Hence the two were amalgamated.  Soon 
afterwards the £2,000 brought by the Mechanics’ Institute could be put to the creation of 
additional space, opened by the Earl of Morley in 1901.  The extension included a large Reading 
Room, Lending Library, Committee Rooms, Offices and Dark Rooms.  Access was off 
Athenæum Street.  The architect was A.S. Parker. 
 
The Institution obtained publications from a long list of bodies.  In the 1880s, thanks to the 
intervention of the Honorary Librarian, J. Brooking-Rowe, the Society acquired a valuable 
collection of Devonshire Tracts and Pamphlets – the Davidson Collection.  By 1894 the Library 
held about 5,000 volumes.  The Institute now possessed a Scientific Library, overseen by a 
member and the new General Literature Lending Library, overseen by a paid Librarian.  The 
Lending Library soon became very popular, issuing 30,000 books in 1922/23. 
 
During the life of the pre-war libraries many, still familiar, problems were raised by the 
Librarians – missing volumes, lack of space, shortage of funds and the intrusion of meetings and 
strangers into the ‘hallowed space’.  Luckily, today, more space has been found for the current 
Library. 
 
By the late 1930s there were more than 10,000 volumes.  The Honorary Librarian  from 1932 to 
1941, J.J. Beckerlegge, worked unceasingly to make a shelf catalogue and to improve the 
display.  As it turned out other events were to overtake that effort. (See also the Section on 1912 
– 1941). 
 
A Paper, in Volume V of the Proceedings, by Miss N.S.M. Paterson, Honorary Librarian, gives 
a fascinating account of the history of the Library. 
 
Constitution, Organisation and Activities 1812 – 1912 
 
The simple ‘Rules’ set down by the four members of the original Club would not last long. 
Once the Plymouth Institution was officially launched it was necessary to draw up, and have 
approved, a proper Constitution.  The earliest version that has survived can be found bound into 
Volume I of the Transactions (1865). 
 
Control of the Society was in the hands of the leading or Lecturing Members, who paid a 
subscription lower than the Ordinary Members.  The price that they paid for this privilege was 
the duty to give lectures when required. 
 
The lectures in those days were very demanding on the lecturer.  The one hour lecture was 
followed by two hours of debate and dissection from the lecturer’s fellow members.  In fact 
some of the lectures and discussions were expected to occupy two or even three meetings.  From 
1812 to 1926 there were three or four Presidents each year.  One of these was regarded as the 
Senior.  Probably this would always be Henry Woollcombe.  The other Officers were an 
Honorary Secretary (or two) and an Honorary Treasurer (or two).  This group formed the 
Committee responsible for running the Society.  George Wightwick, who joined the Institution 
in about 1829 as a Lecturing Member, records, in his ‘Life of an Architect’ observations on the 
atmosphere at the weekly Thursday evening lectures.  He preferred to lecture at the Mechanics’ 
Institute where ladies added colour.  “The Athenæum, at that time, presented nothing but grave 
visages of critics in black, bent on self-regarding reserve and keen scrutiny”!  No doubt he felt 
relieved when the President announced  “It is ten o’clock gentlemen and time for home and gin 
and water”. 
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As has been seen, the Institution was only available to men. Gradually ladies were permitted to 
make an appearance at social events but any other relaxation came only slowly.  It seems that 
Henry Woollcombe stamped his views on the matter very firmly, although probably he was not 
alone.   
 
The South Devon Monthly Museum, the short lived, but very useful publication of Institution 
member, J.N. Hearder, reproduced a report by Henry Woollcombe to the Institution following 
his visit to an early meeting of the British Association, held in Dublin in 1835. 
 
“If ladies must be admitted, they should be seated, as at Oxford, in galleries by themselves, none 
will then come but those who are anxious for improvement; but if they are to attend, as in ball 
rooms and theatres, it cannot but tend to diminish the respectability of a scientific body.....Great 
inconvenience was experienced also by the attendance of ladies in some of the sectional rooms”.  
He found one meeting of the Geological Section to be half filled by ladies. 
 
“As in some other sections great inconvenience was experienced by the difficulty lecturers and 
debaters laboured under in treating their subjects, being obliged to abstain from statements and 
allusions which to females appear to be indelicate, this is however perfectly absurd when 
investigating a scientific subject”. 
 
It is important to emphasise that Henry Woollcombe had nothing against women.  He was very 
caring of the ladies in his family and was equally supportive of men and women among his 
friends.  Indeed romance came his way, but unfortunately there was no happy conclusion.  It 
was only the presence of ladies at meetings, which could create embarrassment, that gave him 
concern.  He found it simpler to keep a clear demarcation, a view that would have been less 
controversial in the early 19th century than it would be today. 
 
Of course not all the gentlemen of the Institution were happy with the lead of the President.  
George Wightwick has made his views quite clear.  When he published his own version of 
Foulston’s picture of a lecture taking place in the Athenæum, he introduced ladies to the scene.  
Were they really there or was he making a point? 
 
Interestingly ladies were admitted to special summer lectures held in the 1830s.  Presumably the 
topics were carefully chosen so that no discomfort would be endured by either sex! 
 
It took until 1873 for any mention of a Lady Associate Member.  In the 1880s rules changed and 
a Lady Lecturing Member was elected.  In 1888 Miss A.G. Cooper eventually broke the male 
only lecturing practice.  In 1894 a female Vice President emerged.  Things were changing.  
When Miss Burke was appointed as Librarian she was to remain in office for 34 years.  
 
In 1884, the Society was properly constituted and granted a Seal, which included the coats of 
arms of Woollcombe, Plympton Priory, Old Plymouth, Cornwall and the Earls of Devon. 
 
1912 The Centenary 
 
In the mid Nineteenth Century the Society seemed to have been under the impression that the 
Foundation occurred in September 1813,  Accordingly, the 50th Anniversary was celebrated with 
a Dinner at the Royal Hotel in 1863.  Three of the Founder Members were present.  
 
By 1912 the misapprehension had been corrected and as the Centenary year approached there 
was growing excitement.  A sub-committee was appointed to consider the promotion of a fund 
to provide a Presidential Badge of Office.  The result was the Badge that is worn by the 
President to this day.  It was designed by Mr. Leighton Fouracre, A.R.I.B.A., and was executed  
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in silver gilt by the Bromsgrove Art Guild.  The cost of £21.10s.3d. was chiefly met by Past 
Presidents.  The centre of the badge is occupied by a representation of the frontage of Foulston’s 
Athenæum.  Above is an eagle and the head of Minerva (Athene).  Around it is inscribed 
“Plymouth Institution and Devon and Cornwall Natural History Society” with the dates “1812 – 
1912”.  On the reverse is inscribed “Centenary of the Plymouth Institution, 1912.  H. Penrose 
Prance, President”.  The presentation of the Badge took place at a Conversazione in October 
1912.  Special displays were arranged.  The early gentlemen founders may well have raised an 
eyebrow or two, for the Western Daily Mercury recorded that “There was a very large and 
representative attendance, the charmingly gowned ladies adding a touch of modernity which did 
not seem out of place and which helped reconcile to the circumstances the presence of the 
concert string band of the Royal Garrison Artillery, under Bandmaster R.G. Evans....” 
 
The Badge presentation was made by a senior member, Mr. John Shelly, who had become a 
Lecturing Member in 1860 and President in 1875 – 1876.  During the evening the Mayor, a 
member, and the Mayoress attended part of the proceedings.  
 
At the time of the Centenary the President was Mr. H. Penrose Prance.  There were four Vice 
Presidents – Very Reverend M.J. Burns, M.D., Miss Scott (no initials!), Mr. G.P. Dymond, 
M.A. and Mr. Howard Slater, M.D.,  They were supported by an all male Council and other 
officers.  There were 3 Honorary Members, 78 Lecturing Members (including one lady), 93 
Associates, 185 Lady Associates and 2 Junior Members, giving a total of 361 members.  The 
Lecturing Members included two local M.P.s and the Earls of Morley and Mount Edgcumbe.   
A photograph of the Council was taken and placed in the former Lecture Hall.  
 
In his Presidential Address, Mr. Penrose Prance first reminded his audience of the strength of 
the founders who set up the Society within a world in tumult.  He later recalled how the 
Plymouth Institution had changed in character, he thought for the better.  An example he drew 
upon was found in the Memoir of Rev. Dr. Byrth, who was elected a member in 1816 and 
became a Joint President in 1820 – 1821 and sole President in 1825 – 1826. 
 
“The Society of which I am now speaking and which exerted so large an influence on my future 
life, was composed of many professional persons, of no ordinary eminence and of some of the 
gentry of the surrounding neighbourhood.  It was not without some trepidation that I got myself 
proposed as a member, nor without much exultation that I found myself (I believe unanimously) 
elected.  Our meetings were held every week during the six winter months; and after an original 
paper read by one of the members, its subject, and the manner of treating it, were discussed by 
the whole community.  In this arena I soon found myself amongst the most successful 
competitors, and was regarded as one of the leading members of the body.  Twice within a few 
years (1820 and 1824) I had the honour of filling the president’s chair, and when I left the 
neighbourhood I was elected, and still continue, an honorary member, which, all things being 
considered, was perhaps the highest distinction I ever received.” 
 
A clearer indication of the impact of members, such as Dr. Byrth, on new colleagues can be 
found in a letter written by our old friend George Wightwick, of which the following is an 
extract – 
          “Plymouth 
         “December 3rd, 1849. 
“My Dear Sir, 
 “About the year 1827, I went, one evening, with Dr. Cookworthy, to the Athenæum of 
Plymouth, to hear a lecture by Dr. Blackmore, in which some reference was made to the 
punishment of death, as seemingly justified by Scripture.  In the course of the discussion which 
followed a remarkable looking little man rose, with a peculiar air of importance in his deliberate  
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and preparatory manner.  The size and intellectual character of his head, the obliquity of vision, 
the smallness of his person, and the adjustment of his limbs (as in order for a fray) struck me 
with admiring curiosity.  He began slowly, soon got into speed and came down upon the poor 
lecturer with a torrent of sarcastic eloquence, in which he adduced the example of Abel’s 
murder as one which utterly disproved the lecturer’s assertions, since the murderer not only 
escaped death, but was especially protected.  I learned this was Mr. Byrth.  He had left 
Plymouth as his residence and was here at the time on a visit.  
 “I saw nothing more of him until January 28th, 1830 when I myself delivered a lecture at 
our Athenæum, on ‘Gothic Architecture’.  Mr. Byrth had again just arrived in Plymouth, and I 
was proud to find so distinguished a man among my audience.  I did not fear him, because I was 
lecturing on a subject of which I was professor.  It so happened, however, that I made allusion to 
the too exclusive cultivation which was then awarded in ‘classic’ architecture, and I brought 
Shakespeare and York Minster against Æschylus and the Parthenon, candidly acknowledging 
that my imperfect knowledge of the Greek dramatist was chiefly obtained from Potter’s 
translation.  Mr. Byrth rose, awfully prepared himself as before, and concluded his castigation of 
me (as far as I can remember) in these words:  ‘If the lecturer has derived his knowledge from a 
polluted source, such knowledge is worse than ignorance.’  I replied with petulance.  He was 
about to rejoin.  The President put a stop to our conflict.  Mr. Byrth left the room 
contemptuously, and I saw no more of him till he was last in Plymouth not long ago.” 
 
Such was the style of the Society that it is comforting to learn that later in life Wightwick and 
Byrth became close friends.  The President in 1912 went on to recall the atmosphere at the 
lectures when he became a Lecturing Member in 1883. 
 
“When I first joined, the impression I derived was that it was quite the right and expected thing 
to “slate” the lecturer as violently as possible, so that he was rather relieved when it was all 
over.  (By a merciful dispensation the President’s Address is free from criticism.)  Anything like 
an expression of thanks or commendation was quite out of place and unexpected.  Altogether the 
novice’s first lecture was a serious ordeal, and if he came out of it unscathed he might be 
thankful for mercies received”. 
 
“The whole course of procedure at the lectures was in fact far more solemn and austere than at 
present and the applause which now greets the lecturer and is rendered to him on the close 
would then have been regarded with astonishment and disapproval.” 
 
It is to be hoped that the visiting lecturers in 2012 find that the Lecture Room is even more 
convivial than it was in 1912. 
 
1912 – 1941 
 
The third 50 years of the Society were to be the most eventful so far.  Very early the whole 
country was plunged into the devastation of the First World War.  The number of gentlemen 
able to enjoy visits to the Athenæum were reduced and the opportunity was there for ladies to 
make real inroads into the male dominated society.  In 1917 the Plymouth Institution elected its 
first Lady President.  Miss Emma Scott was well placed to achieve this distinction as she had 
been a Vice President for a number of years.  So the first Head Mistress took up the reins in the 
Athenæum.  Appropriately she took the subject of “Women’s Work” for her Presidential 
Address.  Immediately prior to Miss Scott, the President in 1916, Dr. E.J. Allen, introduced 
Sections in the Society.  First came Chemistry and Physics, Music, History and Economics.  The 
Literary and Drama Section followed in 1922, using a portable stage in the Lecture Room.  
Later came Chess (1937) and Cinematography.  However the most successful and long lasting is 
Photography (1919), which remains today. 
 



 23

But all was not well on the financial side.  In 1933 Mr. S. Gordon Monk (commemorated now in 
the Monk Room) was invited to be the next President.  He refused as the Institution was £200 in 
debt.  That figure was increasing by £1 per week and the building was becoming dilapidated due 
to lack of maintenance.  On the promise of impending action Mr. Monk took up the Office.  
First Mr. R. Hansford Worth put forward an interest free loan of £200 and a Special Purposes 
Committee was established to find a permanent solution.  It was resolved to purchase no more 
fiction and to retire the Librarian, who was replaced by Mr. J.J. Beckerlegge in an honorary 
capacity.  A change was also made with the Resident Caretaker.  Mr. H.W. Smith had given 21 
years service but was becoming unable to cope with new ideas on how to improve the state of 
the building.  Mr. and Mrs. J.S. Goslin were appointed.  
 
In 1934 the membership consisted of 76 Lecturing Members, 54 Associates and 174 Lady 
Associates.  Only Miss M. Raymond (1920 – 1921) had been elected as President since Miss 
Scott, but ladies were exerting a greater influence.  The Ladies Committee began its work, still 
going on today, providing refreshments and a more welcoming face at the Athenæum.  This had 
another benefit as invaluable extra funds were raised.  By this time a Members Lounge had been 
created to give a more relaxed atmosphere.  Also in 1934 Baroness Elizabeth de Taubé provided 
money for gold letters reading “The Athenæum” to be placed on the front of the building.  
 
The building was rewired and the heating system reconditioned.  Walls were cleaned and 
redecorated.  Trees that were damaging the foundations were removed and car parking 
improved.  In 1936 the Lecture Room was given a teak floor.   When the old floor was lifted it 
was discovered that the original joists were curved oak ship’s ribs.  Although still in good 
condition they were replaced to ensure that 2 tons of teak could be safely supported on new 
joists.  
 
Meanwhile, to meet the extra cost of the teak floor, a President’s Fund was opened, which raised 
£120.  The next year (1937 – 1938) a campaign was launched to obtain 100 new members.  
However this does not seem to have been a great success as the Annual Reports of 1936 – 1937 
to 1938 – 1939 show a fairly constant number of members: 302, 318 and 333. 
 
As the threat of war returned the society was in good shape.  The building had been improved.  
Lectures and other activities continued to fill a busy programme.  The Transactions were 
produced at regular intervals.  The membership numbers were healthy and many improvements 
had been made to make the Athenæum more comfortable. 
 
A Paper entitled “Athenæum Retrospective” in Volume XXIII of the Transactions tells more 
about the pre-war Scientific Library and the Museum that were lost in 1941. 
 
“The Scientific Library 
 
 One of the chief assets of Plymouth Institution was the Scientific Library, which 
specialized in long and steadily growing runs of standard scientific journals, Transactions of 
Learned Societies, Calendars of State Papers, copies of early historical MSS. published by the 
Government, the official reports of the “Challenger” expedition, and carefully selected books 
dealing with Devon and Cornwall.  There were also two special bequests – the unique Davidson 
Collection of some 1,600 pamphlets and brochures all pertaining to Devon (see Transactions of 
the Devonshire Association, vol. 65, pp. 414 and 415) and the Gatcombe-Pickthall Collection of 
valuable standard works, mainly on Natural History.  This library of more than 10,000 volumes 
was housed around the four walls of the room originally designed as an art gallery, amply lit 
from glazing in the roof. 
 
“Lost Treasures from the Museum 
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 It is not possible to enumerate the valuable treasures that were thus lost.  The central 
features of the Museum Room were the many showcases containing the bones discovered in the 
Cattedown Cave.  There was also that great treasure of J.J. Judge, the gold inlaid dagger-
pommel that had been discovered by Mr. Spence Bate, with a bronze blade, in a Dartmoor 
barrow; the burial which it accompanied belonged to the Early Bronze Age, perhaps 1400 B.C. 
(see P.I. Trans., xviii, page 1).  There was also the massive vase presented to Sir William Snow 
Harris by the Czar of All the Russias for his work which enabled lightning conductors to be 
fitted to the vessels of the Russian Navy. 
 
“In the wall-cases there were four tattooed Maori heads of great rarity, for two of which a Kent 
Museum had recently offered £80 each, but the Council would not part with them.  There was 
the induction coil produced by Jonathan Nash Hearder, the originator of such coils, which he 
had demonstrated to Michael Faraday at the Royal Institution two years before Rhumkorff, to 
whom the credit of discovery is always given, had produced his coil. 
 
“Most treasured of all was the Barbican ducking-stool, (sic) used in Drake’s time to check the 
tongues of sundry females in Sutton Pool”.   
One treasure probably gone well before 1941 was a section of the Armada Tapestry from the old 
(pre-fire) House of Lords.  This had come into the possession of Henry Woollcombe who 
donated it to the Society.  What happened to it?  We do not know, but we are told that if we still 
had it we could have made our fortune! 
 
Plymouth Blitz – 1941 
 
The outbreak of war in 1939 had an immediate impact on the Institution.  The President, Mr. 
J.L. Palmer was called up for military service, which necessitated the appointment of two 
Deputy Presidents.  The building remained open during the day but blackout required the 
retiming of activities.  Members of the Armed Forces temporarily resident in the City were 
welcomed into the Athenæum for a small fee.  
 
There is no substitute for the written words of those who had to cope with the destruction to 
come.  The Annual Reports for 1940 – 1941 and 1941 – 1942 make brief references.  The Paper 
“Athenæum Retrospect” in Volume XXIII of the Transactions provides more information.  This 
paper was compiled by Messrs. F.S. Blight, J.J. Beckerlegge and S. Gordon Monk, three of the 
most senior members. 
 

“When war broke out in September 1939 it was not until the following June that 
Plymouth had a raid.  A large steel box was bought into which a few of the most valued books, 
each separately packed in damp-proof paper, were placed; this had been handed over to the bank 
for safe storage.  But the problem of storage of the rest of the books still remained.  Inquiries 
made by the Honorary Secretary, Mr. F.S. Blight, in places outside Plymouth produced kind 
offers, which the Council considered but failed to accept. 
 

“At last, early in 1941 Mr. Beckerlegge, in a written report, called the attention of the 
Council to the need, as a matter of urgency, for immediate decision as to what was to be done 
for the safety of the books in his care.  A few days later his report was returned to him with a 
pencilled annotation that the Council had decided to take no action in the matter.  

 
“The days of grace ended.  One evening in March 1941 (March 20th – 21st), Mr. F.S. Blight, Mr. 
G.W. Copeland and Mr. J.J. Beckerlegge met in the Scientific Library.  They knew the glass 
was all gone from the roof, leaving the room open to the sky, but they were unprepared to find a 
huge paving-stone, with about two feet of its length above the floor.  Carried from the street  
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outside by the blast, it had crashed through the roof some twenty feet above, and in its slanting 
flight path had gone clean through the floorboards in which it stood embedded, to be brought to 
a stop by the ground nearly two feet below.  These three collected about one hundred of the 
most important books, which Mr. Copeland took in his car to his home and ultimately to the 
home of Mr. H.G. Hurrell, at Moorgate, Wrangaton, where they remained safely until the war 
was over.  The protection of the rest of the books was too big a task for voluntary labour; lives 
were more important than books. 
 
“The Tragic End 
 
 The end came in the night of 21st – 22nd April, when the building and all its contents 
were destroyed.  A few incendiaries fell in the Lecture Room; these were dealt with by Mr. 
Goslin; but when a whole canister was emptied on the building it was soon a mass of flames, 
fanned by a keen east wind.  The water-mains having been severed at the beginning of the raid, 
there was no water available, and there was nothing to be done but to stand and watch the fire 
steadily consume the whole building.  It was not practicable to salvage anything.  Mr. and Mrs. 
Goslin had to stand by and see their home destroyed, being left only with the clothes in which 
they stood. 
 
 “The following day, at 5.30 p.m., a policeman allowed Mr. Beckerlegge to enter at his 
own risk the ruins of the Athenæum.  Nothing but white ash, which glowed red when touched, 
remained there of the library to which for nine years he had given so much care.  He managed to 
make his way to what had been the photographic dark room, which, because of its stone floor, 
had been chosen for the storage (in tea chests) of much of the Gatcombe-Pickthall collection of 
china.  He rescued an armful of badly scorched but still recognizable pieces, and managed to 
carry them over the piles of ruin in the streets to Mr. Copeland’s residence for safe storage until 
better days.  
 
 “Of the Gatcombe-Pickthall Collection of china, some of the best items had been 
displayed in the Museum in wall-cases.  One evening, when chunks of the plate-glass of the 
lantern roof were continually crashing down on the show-cases in the middle of the floor, Mr. 
Gordon Monk, under the shelter of the balcony, loaded some of this valuable china into a large 
crate with a view to removal to his temporary abode in Tavistock, but this crate proved too 
heavy and awkward to get out to his car, and he intended returning the next day to repack in two 
small cases.  However, destruction came later that evening, and afterwards where the crate stood 
there were only a few items to be found, some with molten glass over them! 
 
 “Around the gallery of the Museum there were the wall-cases containing a specimen of 
every British bird.  In the gallery rail-cases there were extensive collections of birds’ eggs, of 
shells, corals, etc.  Mr. E.T. Hamlyn had spent many years redisplaying the Entomology 
collection, of which he was the Curator. (See P.I. Trans., xxii, page 49.)  All the above were 
obviously lost.  There were also several cases of minerals, and these specimens fell to the floor.  
Mr. Monk picked up several mineral pieces that had survived the fire, and piled them into a 
bucket for want of a better place in which to house them.  When Mr. Hansford Worth, the 
Curator of Geology and Petrology, found this bucketful (all that was left of his extensive 
collection), he vented his wrath in a letter to the Council, admonishing them for treating his 
collection with such contempt”! 
 
 “Tucked away in various drawers, rarely seen even by members, were many almost 
unique collections.,  There were three large-page volumes containing on every page a splayed-
out sample of seaweed, over three hundred such specimens, the work almost of a lifetime.  
There were samples of almost every type of wood, all labelled and of uniform size, about 7  
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inches by 4 inches by half an inch.  These, again, must have taken years to assemble.  The  
originators of these two collections are not known. 
 “As already stated, much of the Gatcombe-Pickthall Collection of china was packed into 
cases and stored in the photographic dark room.  Although protected, possibly from bomb blast, 
they were, of course, ready fodder for the fire that consumed the whole building. 
 
“The President’s Badge 
 
 From the safe there was recovered the Presidential Badge, much blackened by charred 
paper but undamaged and, when cleaned up, as good as new, except for the gilding.  When the 
President wears that distinguished badge, his audience should be reminded of the eminent 
predecessors who have worn it in the past and of the valuable contribution that the Institution 
has made to the cultural life of Plymouth; the survival of that badge should be the link between 
the old culture and the new, even though the proceedings now may be very different from what 
they used to be.  
 
 “One might ask why many of the treasures were not removed to a place of safety. There 
were several simple answers.  Members were very much concerned with their own survival and 
several were evacuated.  In fact, it was touch and go whether the whole town should be 
evacuated and there was a nightly heavy exodus to the Moors and surrounding districts.  But the 
most obvious reason was that no transport was available.  
 
“The Anniversary Meeting, 1941 
 
 Following the destruction of the buildings on the night of April 21st – 22nd 1941, there 
came the Anniversary Meeting, held on May 1st, the official birthday date.  This was held on the 
front steps of the ruins, when Mr. J.J. Beckerlegge addressed the assembled members.  (See P.I. 
Trans., xviii, page 235.)  He also had a personal reason for regretting the losses in the building.  
He had laboriously got together the material for a new volume of Transactions from the session 
1936 – 37 onwards, and had pressed the Council to get this volume published.  Wisely or 
otherwise, they demurred, with the result that all his material, which might have been spread 
throughout the world, was burnt.  He himself was evacuated with his school to Torquay, and 
later to Penzance, and Mr. G.W. Copeland took over the office of librarian.  This volume was 
ultimately produced at the close of the 1942 – 43 session, due to the efforts of Mr. A. Preston 
Pearce”.  
 
The official birthday referred to above is, of course, that of the laying of the Foundation stone, 
not that of the Society itself. 
 
Other Results of the Blitz 
 
Two other results of this sudden destruction of all that had been built up over 130 years are 
worth a mention here. Again we can turn to “Athenæum Retrospect” for the first.  In 1935 a 
liaison took place between the Cities of Plymouth and Stoke-on-Trent.  One outcome was that 
the Institution ordered some badged crockery from a Stoke firm.  When the Lord Mayor of 
Stoke visited an exhibition in the Athenæum, he agreed to sign on the biscuit, four cups and 
saucers, which were subsequently fired. 
 
“One set became the property of the Institution, another set was for the President’s wife, Mrs. 
Monk, while a third set was presented to Plymouth City Museum.  When the Athenæum was 
destroyed by fire, all this new crockery was shot down the stairs at the entrance to the 
caretaker’s house, and remained in a badly burnt heap.  Immediately after the fire Mr. Gordon  
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Monk, in searching the ruins, rescued as many pieces as possible bearing the Athenæum badge, 
and was fortunate enough to find half a cup bearing Alderman Arthur Hollins’s signature 
complete.  Mrs. Monk has now handed over her cup and saucer to the new building as a 
replacement and for preservation”. 
 
The second matter concerned Memorandum and Articles of Association.  The Annual Report for 
1940 – 41 tells us that:- 
 

“A special meeting of the Council was held on the 11th November to receive a Draft of 
the new Memorandum and Articles of Association prepared by the Articles of Association 
Committee, consisting of the President, Mr. F.S. Blight, Dr. C.F. Jones, Messrs. J.J. Kent, S. 
Gordon Monk, F.S. Russell, F. Sandon, H.A.T. Simmonds, and G.H. Steven, with Sir William 
Munday kindly acting as Honorary Solicitor.   

“The new Memorandum and Articles were adopted by the Council, subject to some 
amendments to the latter, and a resolution was passed to hold an Extraordinary Meeting on the 
16th December.  This meeting, however, had to be postponed owing to the time required to 
consider the amendments, and when, eventually, it was fixed for the 21st April, enemy action 
made it impossible to hold it.” 

 
1941 – 1961 – The Nomad Years 

 
Following the first attack on the Athenæum it was necessary to cancel the last lecture of the 
session.  The ‘honour’ of delivering the last lecture in the original building, therefore, went 
unwittingly to Mr. A. L. Strachan.  He finished his lecture on “Elementary Education in  
England - An Historical Sketch” within hours of the first raid. 
 
As we know the members met to hold the Anniversary Meeting of 1941 in the ruins of the 
former Athenæum only 10 days after it had been destroyed.  Life went on! 
 
With the assistance of Mr. H.G. Hurrell (President 1930 – 1931), Mutley Baptist Church 
allowed the use of part of its premises for a temporary Reading Room and Lecture Hall.  The 
Reading Room was declared Open on 21st October 1941 by Sir William Munday, in the 
presence of the Lady Mayoress, Viscountess Astor.  Gifts of furniture helped to make the 
premises welcoming. 
 
It was Mr. Hurrell who had luckily removed a complete set of the Transactions and some other 
books for safe storage before the bombs fell. 
 
At the Anniversary Meeting in 1942, the President, Mr. J.L. Palmer presented a large framed 
photograph of the destroyed Athenæum.  This had been taken by Mr. Cyril Palmer and now 
hangs in our Upper Foyer. 
 
Work began on assessing the compensation claims.  The Society also joined the New Plymouth 
Association, whose objective was to enlist the co-operation of the citizens in “the re-planning of 
our City”.  Already gifts were coming in to help create a new Library, together with a 
remarkable set of photographs taken by Mr. Cyril Palmer during the Blitz. 
 
By June 1943 the City Council had demolished the front of the old Athenæum on the grounds of 
safety (see the second photograph in our Upper Foyer) and to enable the road to be widened.  
This highlighted the urgency for planning a new Athenæum building on the old site or 
elsewhere.  
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In October 1943 the membership was consulted on the best way forward.  From this came the 
decision to find a temporary home for the sole use of the Society as soon as possible.  A tenancy 
was taken up on 13 Alexandra Road, Mutley, with the option to purchase by 25th March 1945.  
In February 1944 leave was taken, with great gratitude, of the temporary home of 2½ years at 
Mutley Baptist Church. Accommodation was found for the Photographic Section in 
Marlborough House, thanks to the co-operation of Plymouth City Council.  By 1944 the Library 
possessed about 1,500 books and purchasing had begun again.  Gifts continued to enhance the 
stock.  The 114 volumes removed by Mr. Hurrell remained in his safe keeping and other 
valuable items were stored by Mr. S.G. Monk. 
 
On 25th March 1945, 13 Alexandra Road was purchased for £1,500.  To do this the Institution 
had to obtain a bank loan which was guaranteed by seven members. 
An interesting fact emerged following the purchase when the Institution applied to be granted a 
rate exemption for the property.  In doing so a Certificate of Exemption, granted on 7th June 
1944, for the old premises was produced and it was successfully argued by Sir William Munday 
that the Certificate applied to any premises owned by the Institution. 
 
At this time it was agreed with the Proprietary Library, whose building had also been lost in the 
blitz, that it would be beneficial to seek a suitable building that could house both Institutions.  
 
During 1944 – 45 all the library material taken out of the old building had been placed in the 
Alexandra Road premises, except for a few items deposited with Lloyds Bank and removed to 
Salisbury.  These were returned the following year.  
 
After the blitz lectures were held in a variety of locations.  By 1943 Sherwell Hall was being 
used in conjunction with the Baptist Church Hall.  Alexandra Road was first used in this way in 
June 1944 and remained in use until November 1947.  Then, after one meeting at the 
Swarthmore, lectures and the main social events were transferred to the City Art Gallery.  This 
was to continue, other than a few meetings in the Central Library and the Arts Centre, until it 
was possible to move into the new building in 1961. 
 
1941 – 1961 The Re-building Years 
 
Volume I of the Proceedings contains a masterly summary of all the time, frustrations and 
successes required to take the Society from a ruined 19th Century building to a modern 20th 
Century structure.  The Paper was written by Mr. John A. Allanach who had been at the centre 
of all the hard work.  His Paper is well worth studying but some extracts are included here.  
 

“Twenty years to erect such a modest building as the Athenæum must surely be 
considered a long time for any generation; and for those intimately concerned with the 
rebuilding the frustrations and the delays became at times almost unendurable – right up to the 
very day the new building was opened the thwarting twists and turns of fate continued. 
 

“The Council of the Plymouth Institution showed the same forward-looking spirit as did 
the City Council of their day.  Even before the war was over a request was sent to the Town 
Clerk for the allocation of a site for the new Athenæum.  On this occasion the Town Clerk 
replied that it was impossible to grant the Institution’s request until such time as Parliament had 
given the Local Authority power to acquire land in reconstruction areas. 
 

“As early as 1944, by invitation of the City Council, representatives of the Institution 
were given a private view of an exhibition illustrating the proposals for redeveloping Plymouth.  
These proposals had been prepared by Professor Abercrombie and the City Engineer (Mr. J. 
Paton Watson), and were later to become the basis of the design for rebuilding the city.  
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 In June of the same year the City Engineer gave a lecture to members of the Institution on the 
proposals.  
 
“The Major Problems 
 In April 1941, at the time that its building was destroyed, the Institution was not in a 
very strong position financially.  It had a building in the centre of the town and possessed a 
valuable collection of items in its museum and scientific library, but its annual income was only 
about £900.  This income was derived from the subscriptions of about 400 members, 
supplemented by lettings and rent.  It is not surprising, therefore, that in the Council’s 
deliberations on the rehousing of the society, financial considerations were always a major 
factor.  
 “In addition to the financial problems, three other problems continually cropped up.  
These were: (1) the location or site for the new building; (2) the functions it was to cater for;  
(3) its shape and form.  To these problems were added innumerable difficulties created by 
regulations and legal matters and, finally, by technical and practical difficulties in abundance; all 
of which had to be surmounted before the building as we know it became a reality. 
 
 “The financial considerations revolved mainly around the payments that might be 
received as compensation for War Damage.  The first payment to be received was for the value 
of the chattels destroyed in the building.  This was settled with the Board of Trade at 
£14,388.3s.4d. 
 
 “There was considerable difficulty in arriving at an agreed figure because of the lack of 
adequate inventories of the contents of the museum and scientific library, etc., and because the 
value of the contents was not supported by insurances for commensurate sums.  
 
 “In 1953 a further £8,000 was raised by selling to Andrew’s Garage that part of the 
Athenæum site which they leased from the Institution. 
 
 “As early as 1951 the Institution negotiated a tentative ‘Permissible Amount’ with the 
War Damage Commission for £61,927, and the first schemes prepared by the architects, Messrs. 
Walls & Pearn, were based on a building that would cost an equivalent sum. 
 
 “As an alternative to erecting a new building, serious consideration was given to the 
possibility of buying existing premises and adapting them for the Institution’s use; and in 1955 
negotiations were commenced with the object of purchasing 25 Woodland Terrace, Greenbank.  
Under this scheme a small proportion of the moneys received as a ‘Value Payment’ for the old 
building and by the sale of the old site would be spent on purchasing Woodland Terrace and 
adapting it”. 
 
In the end the choice to remain in George Street won the day.   
 
 “To increase the revenue derived from members’ subscriptions and the interest on 
investments in meeting the heavy costs of upkeep, it was suggested that the new premises 
should include accommodation suitable for letting.  
 
 “The principal idea put forward in this connection was that the new building should 
contain a lecture theatre, suitable for the Society’s own lectures but also equipped and arranged 
for letting to the town’s many amateur dramatic societies, with the hope also that possibly an 
occasional professional show might be staged.  The costs of equipping such a theatre and the 
difficulties of controlling the running of it without its becoming a financial burden instead of an 
asset were debated again and again in the Council, and as late as January 1956 a resolution that  
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the Institution should abandon building a theatre was carried, but another resolution, at the same 
meeting, that rebuilding should not be carried out on the [original] George Street site was lost; 
the Council at this meeting was about equally divided on the issue of having or not having an 
auditorium with a sloping floor and a stage in the new building.  
 
 “Another suggestion to strengthen the new Athenæum was to erect one building to house 
both the Athenæum and the Proprietary Library – both societies owed their origin to the same 
group of people and both had lost their premises in the bombing – but no agreement was 
reached.  
 
 “Unsuccessful attempts were also made to get financial support from the Pilgrim Trust, 
the Gulbenkian Foundation and the Arts Council.  In the end, and to its credit, the Institution 
managed to erect its building entirely from its own resources; but the strict financial control this 
necessitated created an architectural problem and the solution is reflected in the design of the 
new building”. 
 
Negotiations were ongoing on how the Athenæum site would relate to plans for the new City 
Centre. “The first plans prepared for the Institution in 1952 were for a large commodious 
building that would be a fitting successor to their original historic building.  It became evident, 
however, that there would not be sufficient financial support to carry this ambitious project 
through, and it was abandoned at some considerable expense to the Institution. 
 
 “Yet still another financial setback befell the Institution to curtail its plans severely. As 
already explained, the Institution had negotiated a tentative permissible amount of £61,927 with 
the War Damage Commission in 1951, and the Institution had expected to receive, in addition, a 
substantial allowance to cover the increase in building costs that had taken place since 1951.  
But in 1957 the Commission asked that the negotiations be reopened, and in November of that 
year offered as the Permissible Amount - £41,000!  Subsequently this was increased to £44,700, 
to be based on building prices ruling at September 1957, and this was accepted by the 
Institution.  
 
 “Active examination of alternative designs for the new building prepared by Messrs. 
Walls and Pearn began in December 1957, and continued in the early months of 1958.  In 
September 1958 a Building Committee was set up which continued to examine all details 
connected with the rebuilding until the building was completed.  
 
 “By January 1958 active consideration was being given to alternative plans and their 
examination in detail.  A plan for a building with a large lecture hall (1,800 square feet)  and 
caretaker’s flat was compared with one with a lecture hall of half the size but with a theatre for 
350 having sloping floor and no caretaker’s flat.  The plans considered had total floor areas of 
9,500 and 11,000 square feet respectively, and it was considered that the smaller building could 
be erected for not more than £44,000. 
 
 “By February the Policy Committee recommended a compromise plan which included 
the small lecture hall, a theatre, and a caretaker’s flat but left for future development the library 
which had been included in both of the earlier schemes.  This plan was the basis of the building 
we know and was in general outline very similar to it, but the Lounge was to occupy only half of 
its present area, and the remaining half was sub-divided into a Reading Room and a Committee 
Room.  The stage was but 17 feet deep behind the proscenium opening, without any 
communication under the stage, and there were no Terrace Rooms or Library”. 
 
Later a decision was taken to include a Library and the two offices near the front entrance.  
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 “Just before tenders were invited for the new building Mr. Gordon Monk asked if space 
could be provided for exhibiting engineering models, offering to meet the cost.  The Building 
Committee suggested that a space under the Library could be provided at an estimated cost of 
£1,000.  A sum of £1,000 was included provisionally in the Bills of Quantities sent out for 
tender to cover the cost of this room, although it had not yet been designed.  
 
 “By January 1959 all negotiations and plans for rebuilding the new Athenæum began to 
crystallise.  In January the Council of the Institution agreed to accept a lease for 99 years of a 
site of 14,600 square feet at a ground rent of £700 per annum, with the proviso that the 
Plymouth Corporation purchase the freehold of the Institution’s site in George Street for 
£13,700 and reimburse to the Institution various costs involved in the transactions, and also that 
the Corporation clear all structures and debris from the new site and provide vehicular access to 
and from the front portico of the proposed new building.  At the same time the Institution 
appointed as its solicitors Messrs. Bond, Pearce, Eliott & Knape to deal with the transfer of the 
George Street site, the building agreement, and the ground lease”. 
 
Before work could commence, the Athenæum had to take its turn in obtaining a Post War 
Building Licence.  This was eventually granted in January 1959.  Prolonged negotiations with 
the City Council on the topic of vehicular access to the building eventually reached a 
satisfactory conclusion.  Vehicles were to be permitted to approach the car parks on the east and 
west via the two lanes.  A letter from the City Engineer to the Athenæum’s Solicitor confirmed 
that on an experimental basis vehicles conveying patrons to reach the front portico could 
approach from the west lane, pass under the portico and return via the east side.  In May 1959 
the tender of Dudley Coles Ltd. of £47,333 was accepted for the construction of the new 
building.  However financial and legal negotiations with the City Council delayed the signing of 
the Building Contract until December 1959, by which time the tender amount had to be 
increased.  
 
“Modifications for Westward Television 
The site to the west of the Athenæum was allocated to Westward Television Ltd. a newly 
formed commercial Independent Television company, whose drive to get their programmes 
transmitted at the earliest date soon produced far-reaching effects for the Athenæum. “Physical 
work on building the new Athenæum had only just got under way when, early in February 1960, 
a representative from Westward Television asked to see plans of our auditorium.  Within a 
fortnight they suggested that we should make modifications to our building so that they could 
hire it for television purposes.  The newly-formed Executive Committee welcomed the 
prospects of obtaining substantial lettings for the theatre, and negotiations to make mutually 
satisfactory arrangements were commenced immediately”.  Additional items, part funded by the 
Institution and part by Westward, included a stage revolve, maple stage floor, a tunnel under the 
stage linked to the television studios and extra cabling and lighting.  
 
 “Apart from the modifications made for Westward Television, the Institution authorised 
a number of additional improvements.  The most felicitous, perhaps, was the omission of the 
partitions forming three rooms overlooking Derry’s Roundabout and making them into one long 
lounge the full width of the front elevation.  Another alteration which subsequently proved most 
valuable was the conversion of the two open unroofed terraces into the east and west Terrace 
Rooms with adjacent toilets and connecting stairs to the stage.  These rooms can be brought into 
service as extra dressing-rooms when the need occurs”.  The two ‘Terrace Rooms’ were very 
valuable meeting and committee rooms before being taken fully for theatre use.  
 
“Change of Name 
 
 The erection of the new building brought other changes to the Institution.  A new 
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constitution was drawn up, and on the 27th April, 1961, a special resolution was passed changing 
the Society’s name from ‘Plymouth Institute and Devon and Cornwall Natural History Society’ 
to ‘The Plymouth Athenæum’.” 
 
The new Memorandum and Articles of Association which included the name change were 
successfully achieved with the freely given assistance of an Athenæum member, Mr. D.C.I. 
Powell, who became President in 1968, 1971 and an Honorary Member in 1977. 
 
The Approach of the Opening of the New Building 
 
 “In June 1960, when the erection of the new Athenæum was well under way, 1st March 
of the following year was chosen as the date for the commencement of the opening ceremonies.  
These ceremonies were to last for four days, and it was hoped to demonstrate the potentialities 
of the Athenæum with a lecture by an eminent scientist on the first evening, a concert by 
musical groups of Plymouth on the second evening, a film on the third, and a performance by a 
first-class theatrical entertainer on the fourth.  At this time it was expected that the first 
transmission by Westward Television could not take place until September of 1961; so that no 
clash with the Athenæum’s opening ceremonies was anticipated.  
 
 “As the year advanced so the progress of the work on the new building lagged farther 
behind.  The slowness in getting the steel reinforcement designed and approved and the delay in 
its delivery held up the construction of the enlarged orchestra pit for months, completely 
hindering the rest of the building work.  At the beginning of September the builders enquired 
whether the opening date could be postponed for a month - that is, to April 1961 - and the 
Building Committee agreed to review the matter six weeks later.  Further complications arose 
when, on the 1st September, 1960, notification was received from Westward Television, under 
the terms of their agreement, that their first transmission from Plymouth would be on the 29th 
April, 1961 (not September, as had been anticipated) and that they would require the Athenæum 
from the 24th April, 1961. 
 
 “When the Building Committee reviewed the position at the end of the six weeks they 
were informed that the building could not possibly be completed before the end of March 1961, 
and that the opening of the building could not take place before May 1961. 
 
 “Eventually the opening ceremonies were rearranged to take place on the 1st June, 1961; 
although, much to the Athenæum’s regret, this led to the cancellation of some amateur theatrical 
performances which were to have followed the opening celebrations. 
 
 “Such were the difficulties the Athenæum experienced in meeting their commitment to 
have the theatre ready for Westward Television by the 24th April, 1961, that they had to pay an 
additional £700 to get the work completed on time, with the builders working in a tremendous 
rush throughout the nights of the last week-end.  Ultimately Westward Television did have the 
theatre on the date arranged and showed their appreciation for the efforts made by the 
Athenæum by agreeing to pay in advance the first £500 of rent and to increase the total of 
guaranteed rentals to be paid to the Athenæum by the same amount.  Westward Television were 
experiencing similar difficulties in getting their own buildings and equipment in working order, 
and indeed their demand for carpenters and other craftsmen competed with the Athenæum’s 
need for the same men at the same time.  
 
 “Although workmen were still in the Athenæum finishing the decoration up to the 
evening of 31st May, the opening ceremonies took place amidst great excitement on the 1st June, 
1961, and the frustrations of the intervening twenty years were forgotten in the joy of the 
moment.” 
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The Opening Ceremonies – June 1961 
 
 “Thursday, 1st June, 1961, was a great day in the long history of our society. Shortly 
before 7.30 p.m. the President, Dr. D.P. Wilson, and Mrs. Wilson received the Lord Mayor, 
Alderman Arthur Goldberg, and the Lady Mayoress at our front door and conducted them to the 
Library to meet Professor and Mrs. Pantin with others gathered ready to take part in the main 
proceedings.  Precisely at 7.30 p.m. the President led the way through the east door into the 
auditorium of our Theatre and onto the brightly lit stage. The auditorium was packed with a 
large audience, including the Earl of Mount Edgcumbe, City Dignitaries and Officials, a number 
of other distinguished guests and above all, by our own Members, who had waited so long for 
this day. 
 
 “It may be difficult or impossible for future generations to realise the excitement and the 
satisfaction of Members at this the opening of the new building.  Twenty years had passed since 
the destruction of the premises designed by Foulston; the Doric columns and the ruins had long 
remained on the site, a pitiful reminder of a distant past.  For years our Council had considered 
rebuilding, but had been unable to agree on plans, and when at last a design had been approved 
one circumstance after another had postponed the completion of the work.  Now our new 
premises were ready for use and the society was about to embark on a new era, to which it was 
eagerly looking forward”. 
 
The Lord Mayor formally declared the new ‘Plymouth Athenæum’ open to prolonged applause.  
Mr. E.R. Harris who had been Honorary General Secretary from 1947 to 1959 and President 
from 1951 to 1953 was then granted Honorary Life Membership.  Professor C.F.A. Pantin 
delivered the Inaugural Lecture, with the title of “The Amateur and the Scientist”.  Professor 
Pantin had been on the staff of Plymouth’s Marine Laboratory.  As all the staff there were at that 
time expected to join the Plymouth Institution, he had been an active member of the Society in 
the 1920s.  He had then become Professor of Zoology at Cambridge University and was the 
recipient of many honours.  Indeed a suitable person to launch the new building. 
 
On the following evening, June 2nd, a programme of films was shown in the theatre.  On 
Saturday June 3rd, the theatre was filled again for a concert. 
 
The new building was designed by Messrs. Walls and Pearn, Chartered Architects, and its 
erection supervised by Paul Pearn, A.R.I.B.A.  Dudley Coles Ltd. were the General Contractors 
responsible for carrying out the work.   
 
1962 – The 150th Celebrations 
 
After the excitement of 1961 it would have been understandable if the arrival of the 150th 
Birthday had not been the subject of more celebrations.  However that was not the case.  At the 
Anniversary Meeting in May 1962 Mrs. Wilson gave her lecture on “150 Years of Athenæum 
History”. 
 
The invitation list for the 150th celebrations included two Bishops, Civic Dignitaries, Leaders of 
Further Education in the City, representatives of associated societies and, of course, Mr. 
Humphrey Woollcombe. 
 
So the new Athenæum was in use, after a huge amount of effort and undying confidence in the 
future.  Now the Athenæum could move forward into the fourth period of 50 years leading up to 
our Bicentenary. 
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The Theatre Era 
 
From the start the Theatre was put to a variety of uses.  Westward Television’s involvement was 
a financial bonus in the early days.  However, this would not last for long.  
 
Early on the space was found to match the hopes of the designers, for it had fine acoustics.  This 
made it suitable for Chamber music.  Annual Subscription Concerts were jointly sponsored by 
the Plymouth Arts Centre and the Athenæum. 
 
It was drama that was the main purpose of the Theatre and was its major user.  There was very 
little provision in the City in the 1960s and 1970s for either professional or amateur groups.  
Thus ballet, opera, musicals, plays and ‘one night stands’ came to the Athenæum Theatre.  
Probably naïvely the Society expected to find all the money and effort that had gone into 
providing a first class venue for amateur companies would receive a grateful response.  For 
whatever reason the local reaction seemed to the Society to only be directed at any deficiencies 
that could be uncovered.  As was observed at the time in the Proceedings “Human nature being 
what it is, this might have been expected”.  Unfortunately this characteristic plagued the Theatre 
for all the time that it functioned for amateur companies.  
 
However, all was not negative.  The Council of the Athenæum appointed a Theatre Manager.  
Working with a Joint Theatre Committee, also involving the Arts Centre, the Athenæum agreed, 
in 1963, to jointly fund a Repertory Company to be based in the Athenæum.  The Margate Stage 
Company was formed.   All went well at the start but soon unease developed on finance, control 
of the building and the content of some of the productions.  It all ended unpleasantly.  The 
Theatre Manager resigned in the middle of a Council Meeting and by September 1964 the 
Margate was gone. Other professional companies made periodic bookings, among them the 
Northcott, from Exeter, in the days before Plymouth could provide a comparable auditorium. 
From the start the Athenæum operated a two tier scale of charges.  The Society subsidised the 
amateurs, thus meeting the terms of its charitable status and helping the active cultural life of 
Plymouth.  This subsidy eventually became completely uneconomic for the Society, but by then 
the hirers had come to expect it as quite natural. 
 
In 1971, with the co-operation of the British Film Institute, a Film Theatre was introduced.  This 
had required the construction of a Projection Room on the roof.  The first evening was attended 
by Bryan Forbes, Nanette Newman, Malcolm McDowell, Civic leaders and BFI dignitaries.   A 
full account of how the Film Theatre came into being can be found in Volume III of the 
Proceedings.  Falling audiences and the withdrawal of grants led to its closure some years later.  
 
One annual feature of the life of the Theatre from 1971 was the City of Plymouth Festival of 
Music, Drama and Speech.  When the Dance element of the Festival took place, in the summer, 
the building was vibrant.  All rooms were occupied in addition to the auditorium.  In addition an 
army of members provided a round the clock service of refreshments.  The provision of 
refreshments for the Theatre audiences became a huge part of the life of many members for 
many years.  This did, of course, bring in a welcome income but was also seen as another means 
of supporting the cultural life of Plymouth.  In the end a host of pressures proved too much.  A 
very painful period followed as the Society strove to find a way of keeping the Theatre open and 
paying its way.  Several of the amateur companies became increasingly bitter.  Yet they were 
unwilling or unable to accept that hirers had to pay higher rent and use the theatre more for it to 
survive.  In the meantime other costs rose for the Athenæum.  Insurance, repairs, fuel and the 
requirement to have staff whose time was principally devoted to the Theatre meant that the 
Society’s subsidy rose and rose.  Despite pleas no outside financial help was forthcoming.  In 
2008 – 2009 the Athenæum lost £115,000 of which the majority was attributed to the Theatre.  
The decision was taken by the members to close the theatre and try to make a new beginning for 
the Society. 



 35

 
During the time that the Theatre was alive a number of members devoted a large amount of time 
and expertise to keeping it functioning smoothly.  The Honorary Theatre Managers, all 
Athenæum members, are worth recording – Mr. H.W. Pitt, Mr. H. Hart, Mr. C.C. Rowe and Mr. 
R. Hexter.  Without them the cultural life of Plymouth would have been severely diminished. 
 
The Society 1962 – 2012 

(a) Activities 
 
Throughout the time that the Theatre was bringing a wide variety of patrons into the building 
and since the Theatre closure, the Society has continued to follow the ideals of the founding 
members.  Of course, it has had to adapt and change with the world in general.  During the 
whole of the last 50 years four constants have been ever present.  The Thursday Athenæum 
lectures have been in the Society’s programmes since 1812.  The frequency has varied but each 
year they have been included.  Another constant has been the Monday meetings of the 
Photographic group. 
 
The other two constants are social.  In the autumn each year a ‘Conversazione’ is held when 
members relax with a meal and entertainment.  Most important is the Anniversary Meeting, held 
on the first Thursday of May, as it has been ever since the year after the Foundation Stone of the 
original building was laid on 1st May 1818.  Now the evening follows a similar pattern to that of 
the autumn meeting, although for many years exhibitions were mounted by members 

In 1956 a Lecture Society was formed outside the ambit of the Athenæum.  The purpose was to 
attract speakers of national and international importance.  The 6 lectures per season were 
preceded by a dinner.  The audiences were invariably in the hundreds.  The Institution  
(Athenæum) agreed to assist financially from the start and in 1961, with the completion of the 
new building, enquiries were made regarding a closer link.  Soon after the two merged.  The 
Lecture Society remained a part of the Athenæum’s programme until 1982.  Mounting costs led 
to the termination of this Programme.  However during those 21 years a different dimension was 
introduced.  Not only were different lecturers obtained but special social occasions resulted.  
Several Athenæum members acted as hosts, providing hospitality to the speakers.  

Other activities have been introduced, some short lived but several have survived.  From 1965 to 
1993, Tuesday-in-the Lounge featured evening meetings, usually on musical themes.  Morning 
talks and travelogues were tried but did not last long.  By 1969 they had moved to afternoons 
where they remain today. For many years a Local History Group was successful.  This 
eventually merged with the Tuesday Afternoons.   

Special Groups have also been formed to concentrate on their interests.  Of course these 
meetings are open to all members. Examples are the Poetry Group (one year), French (two 
years), Literature and Play Reading (both still very active since 1978), Music (also functioning 
since 1978), and film and Video (six years).  Scrabble, Astronomy, and Writers Groups have 
also provided the chance to enjoy the company of those with like minds.  One field that has not 
been so popular recently is that of science.  Our Founders would be disappointed in this change, 
but perhaps it is another example of changing opportunities. 

Since 1987 the Athenæum has established an Art Group.  This is a shining example of good 
practice.  Sometimes with a teacher, sometimes running as a self help group, the sessions 
produce a very high standard of art work. 

In the 1960s the Society put on a special lecture, usually on a scientific subject, for local 
schools.  Joint meetings were held with the Historical and the Geographical Associations.  New 
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members have been invited to special introductory evenings to meet the Council and be told 
about the building and the events.  

The Athenæum’s tradition of summer walks and excursions continued into the 1990s until 
support declined and costs increased.  Regular lunches were introduced in 1967.  However, after 
the initial enthusiasm, support fell away and they had to be suspended.  Now the monthly Light 
Lunches for members, provided by the Ladies Committee, are well attended and enjoyable. 

The list of activities pursued is long.  Evenings devoted to Antiques and Fashion have been 
promoted.  Indeed it would be quite wrong to see the Athenæum as a moribund organisation.  
Fresh ideas are constantly being explored.  Although few grants have been made available, 
legacies and gifts have assisted in enhancing the comfort of the building and the quality of its 
contents.  

Not nearly as much could have been achieved without an enormous amount of voluntary work 
provided by members.  Here particular mention should be made of the Building and 
Maintenance Committee which has saved the Society many thousands of pounds. 

(b) The Library 

The past 50 years have seen the Library grow in strength and appearance.  A full cataloguing 
system has been implemented.  A limited number of new books, primarily of West Country 
importance, are purchased with the aid of the Diggory and the Halfacree Bequests.  Donations 
also make welcome additions to the stock.  Perhaps most importantly, the condition of the books 
has been enhanced with an ongoing programme of re-binding, repairs and covering.  

The Library is small, due to the circumstances and its history, compared with some other similar 
organisations.  However, it is consulted by members and other researchers. 

In the immediate post war years the Society embarked on a number of projects to publish 
manuscripts held in its stock. 

In 2011 the Library was granted the use of additional space to house the growing amount of 
archive material.  Once this has created more space in the Library it will be possible to review 
the purchasing policy and to move towards a computerised catalogue. 

The Athenæum is a full member of the Association of Independent Libraries. 

(c) Transactions and Proceedings 

In 1830 a Volume of Transactions of the Plymouth Institution was published.  In 1858 a series 
of Transactions began which were published up to 1961.  Then the series was retitled as ‘The 
Proceedings’.  Volume XI of the Proceedings was published in 2011 making number 32 of the 
complete series. 

In his address to the members in the ruins in 1941, Mr. J.J. Beckerlegge described the 
Transactions as the Institution’s most valuable gift to the world.  At that time the distribution list 
was large, including many learned bodies.  Today the Proceedings do not reach out so widely, 
but they do fulfil an important role in the standing of the Athenæum.  

(d) The Presidential Boards 

On 26th September 1967 the Presidential Boards in the Upper Foyer were unveiled by the Lord 
Mayor, using a compressed air device, loaned by Messrs. Holman Bros. of Camborne. The  
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ceremony was performed by blowing into a mouthpiece which allowed the curtains to be parted.  
The Boards list all the Presidents since 1812.  A separate Board lists all those who have been 
given the Society’s highest honour since 1961 - that of Honorary Life Membership.  The cost of 
the Boards was largely met by profits generated by the Ladies Committee. 

(e)  The Vice Presidential Badge 

In 1981 Dr. D.P. Wilson (President 1961 – 1962) presented to the Athenæum a Badge to be 
worn by the Vice President.  The gift was in memory of his wife.  The badge was made from 
silver in Mrs. Wilson’s possession at the time of her death.  She was an accomplished amateur 
silversmith in addition to her many other talents.  She trained at Plymouth College of Art and 
Design and the badge was designed by the Principal and Athenæum member, Mr. Alfred 
Forrest, who also cast the central features of Athena’s Little Owl.  One of Mrs Wilson’s tutors at 
the College, Mr. John Baldwin completed the production of the Badge.  Dr. Wilson’s 
instructions were that the Badge was to be worn by the Vice President at all meetings when the 
Presidential Badge should be worn, whether the President is in attendance or not.    

(f)  Past Presidents’ Badge 

During the lengthy Presidency of Mrs. B.J. Smith (1998 – 2001 and 2005 – 2007) she proposed 
that Past Presidents should be presented with a badge to be worn at all major Athenæum events.  
In addition she provided the funds to make this possible. The work was executed by Leslie 
Calow, a Sheffield silversmith and friend of an Athenæum member.  The badge shows the 
facade of the first building on a silver bar.  

(g)  The 175th Anniversary 

Our 175th Anniversary occurred during the period that Dr. D.V. Stott was President (1985 to 
1988).  He had the honour of leading the celebration which was centred on two evenings close 
to the date of the foundation in 1812.  On October 15th 1987 a Public Lecture was given in the 
Theatre by local historian, Crispin Gill.  His topic was “Nineteenth Century Plymouth and the 
Athenæum”. 

On the following evening a formal dinner was enjoyed by the members in the Polytechnic (now 
University).  Among other distinguished guests were Crispin Gill and the Earl of Morley. 

(h)  The Plymouth Athenæum Photographic Society 

 In 1919 a section of the Plymouth Institution was formed, devoted to photography.  This was 
one of a number of sections at that time.  All the rest, and others since, have come and gone.  
Photography, with newer groups, remains.  

The Section can trace its roots to the formation of the Plymouth Photographic Society in 
February 1895.  After a few years meeting elsewhere, the Society moved to the Athenæum and 
in 1919 fully merged with the Plymouth Institution as a Photographic Section.  Like the 
Institution as a whole there have been ups and downs, but it is still with us, a section available to 
all members of the Athenæum.  In October 1946, the Council of the Plymouth Institution gave 
permission for the Photography Section to be named “The Plymouth Athenæum Photographic 
Society”.  Thus Photography led the way with the updating of the Society as a whole. It must 
have been quite hard to keep the group functioning during and immediately after the Second 
World War, but it was achieved, partly by using premises away from the parent body. 

The number of cups and trophies that were annually contested by the members of the group is 
an indication of the skills available.  When the new Athenæum was constructed two Dark 
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Rooms were included.  These were put to good use until the arrival of digital techniques 
diminished their relevance.  Now those rooms are put to other uses.  

The Athenæum Photographic Society members have not only included local stars but also some 
of national importance.  Dr. Wilson, Mrs. Craik and Trevor Westwood are in this category.  
Others had prints accepted for the Annual Exhibition of the Royal Photographic Society.  The 
Society has for many years provided high class exhibitions for our Lounge, sometimes in 
association with the Athenæum Art Group.  Long may the Photographic Society flourish and 
reach its centenary in 2019. 
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Some Highlights of the Athenæum Programmes over the past 200 years 
Sheila Wilcockson 

Prologue 
 
It is difficult to mention all the lectures and events there have been in the Athenæum, or its 
temporary buildings, over 200 years.  In October 1899, H.M. Evans, in his Presidential Address, 
discussed how the content of lectures had changed since 1812.  During those 87 years he 
calculated there had been 2,000 lectures, 38% on Science, 50% on Literature and 12% on Art, 
these being the three main aims of the founders of the Plymouth Institution.  
The balance had swung away from Science towards Literature after the first 10 years.  That 
averages 23 lectures a year from October to Easter.  After 200 years that would be 46,000.  
However, with the introduction of Afternoon Talks there were more per season.  The Thursday 
Lectures are now held fortnightly but with a season extended into the summer, to avoid the 
worst of the winter weather.  There are other events as well, such as photography, recorded 
music, discussions and literature.  In the 2010 – 2011 season there were 27 lectures and talks, 
just on Tuesdays and Thursdays.  Of these 20% were on scientific topics and 80% on arts topics. 
It is easier to deal with so much material in time zones. 
 
1812 – 1819 The Earliest Years 
 
We have little more than lists of lectures and some comments on them made by Henry 
Woollcombe in his private journal.  Mr. G. Ogg gave the first lecture on Pneumatics.  They met 
on Thursday evenings, the same day of the week as now. 
 
1819 – 1830 
 
The old Athenæum building was opened in 1819 and began a new era.  An odd volume of 
Transactions dated 1830 was published retrospectively and contains papers by distinguished 
members, such as W. Snow Harris on ‘Experimental Inquiries concerning laws of electrical 
accumulations’.  One wonders if Snow Harris actually carried out experiments on a Leyden Jar 
in the Lecture Hall.  James M. Rendel, civil engineer, contributed an article on ‘The construction 
of a cast iron bridge over the Lary (sic) near Plymouth’.  Other papers were by Dr. William E. 
Leach, Samuel Rowe and Col. C. Hamilton Smith. 
Some of the other subjects must have been topical at the time, e.g. November 1821.  J. Prideaux 
on ‘Gas Lights’ and October 1822, W. Snow Harris on ‘Application of fixed conductors to 
Ships Masts’ i.e. lightning conductors.  In November 1824 R. Coryndon spoke on ‘Electricity’. 
 
1830 – 1855 
 
A list of lectures from 1813 to 1832 had been published, but in 1871 J. Brooking-Rowe, then 
Treasurer, realised there was nothing in print about events for 1812 – 13, and from 1833 to 
1855, so he compiled one from the Minute books. 
Some reports of lectures and other activities were published in the South Devon Monthly 
Museum, which began in January 1833 but didn’t last very long.  It was produced by the 
Hearders, who had a close association with the Athenæum.  We learn, for example, that in the 
autumn of 1833 there was an Art Exhibition at the Athenæum, with a detailed critical notice of 
the paintings which included John Ball’s depiction of the Duke of Clarence attending a lecture 
at the Athenæum. 
In November 1833, J.N. Hearder’s lecture on ‘Divisibility of Matter’ was read by his friend, the 
Rev. W. Odgers.  Hearder was blind but this did not prevent him from producing a paper which 
may have been over the heads of some of the audience.  The first part of it is dealt with very 
briefly.  The report then moves on to the “part more generally interesting”.  
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The list of lectures contains some recurrent names, e.g. H. Woollcombe, W. Snow Harris, Dr. E. 
Moore, G. Wightwick, J.N. Hearder, Lt. Col. C. Hamilton-Smith, and some topical subjects, e.g. 
D. Derry on ‘The Money Pressure of 1836 – 37’ (March 1839) and G. Sanders on ‘Cooking by 
Gas’(February 1848). 
 
1855 – 1865 
 
Volume I of the Transactions of the Plymouth Institution gives a better perspective of events 
and lectures in the Athenæum.  By then the role of the main scientific lecturer has moved from 
W. Snow Harris to J.N. Hearder. 
In October 1856, J.N. Bennett’s Presidential Address gave a retrospective view of the Society so 
far.  He considered that although the time of great scientific discoveries may be over, there were 
still many men of talent who could give good lectures.  He issued an exhortation to keep up 
values and to keep the Society going.  
Again, well known local names keep cropping up.  In 1861 William Pengelly’s lecture on the 
Geology of Torbay extended over three evenings. T.R.Archer Briggs spoke on botany, and 
intriguingly, in May 1862, R.F. Weymouth lectured, at length, ‘On the letter R’. 
 
1865 – 1875 
 
William Pengelly appeared again, this time on Kent’s Cavern.  I.W.M. Keys produced a Flora of 
Devon and Cornwall and E.M. Holmes and Francis Brent made a list of the mosses of Devon 
and Cornwall. 
In addition to Thursdays, the Athenæum was open on Monday evenings, fortnightly, for in 
depth discussions of a scientific and topical nature.  
Besides abstracts of lectures in the Transactions there were reports, of varying length, on a 
variety of topics, some rather recherché, e.g. 1869, T.R. Archer Briggs on ‘An Instance of the 
Mountain Ash producing two sets of leaves and blossoms in one year’. 
Some subjects were familiar, e.g. June 1870, J.N. Hearder on ‘Degeneration of our Deep-sea 
Fisheries’.  By 1873 there were 8 Lady Associates.  Among the lecturers were J. Brooking 
Rowe, J. Hine and C. Spence Bate.  In 1875 severe weather affected attendance at lectures.  
 
1875 – 1885 
 
Dr. J. Merrifield contributed annual weather statistics for Plymouth and lectured on ‘The Tides’.  
Again in 1878 – 79 lectures were affected by severe and inclement weather, but in spite of this, 
in March 1879, the Rev. Prof. Beal travelled from Falstone Rectory, Northumberland, in “most 
inclement weather” to lecture on ‘Mithras of the Roman Wall’.  There seemed to be quite a lot 
of Reverends in the lecture list at that time.  
The tradition of Conversaziones had begun with Art Exhibitions and music played at intervals 
throughout the evening. 
In 1881 Philip Mitchell, Curator of Fine Arts for many years, expressed concern about the 
paintings in the Athenæum.  During the severe winter the walls were wet, and the heat of the gas 
intense, while light and heat affected them in summer.  
The opening of the extension to the Museum and Art Gallery in March 1883 was reported in 
great detail.  The Museum was open free to the public every Saturday afternoon.  Four lectures 
were given to working men and were well attended.  
 
1885 – 1895 
 
In 1886 there were Christmas lectures for children.  These were very successful. 
At the Conversazione in October 1888 a portion of the Royal Marines Band played. 
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On a lighter note, every summer an excursion was made to a place of historical or archæological 
interest, usually ending with high tea, e.g. in 1888 it was to Endsleigh via Devon Great Consols 
mine.  Members travelled by train to Tavistock and then by wagonettes.  They returned to the 
Bedford Hotel for a welcome tea.  
The Davidson collection of 1,500 pamphlets was eventually housed and catalogued by Messrs. 
Worth, Merrifield and Wright. 
In 1887 R.N. Worth spoke on the Cattedown Bone Cave.  The charred finds are now in the City 
Museum. 
In 1888 2,000 people visited the Athenæum Museum during Armada Tercentenary Week.  Also, 
in December 1888, Miss A. Cooper was the first Lady Lecturer. 
The following year saw the extended use of Limelight and Photography to illustrate lectures, 
causing Philip Mitchell more concern because of fire risks.  Also valuable lectures were 
contributed by staff from the Marine Biological Association (M.B.A.) who were encouraged to 
join and take an active part in the Athenæum’s activities. 
6th March 1891 the meeting was cancelled because of a blizzard and there was no annual 
excursion that year because the weather had “continued unfavourable”. 
During the 1891 – 92 season the numbers attending lectures were down because of an epidemic 
of influenza and similar causes.  Likewise the Art Exhibition was also poorly attended.  
Topics included several on marine subjects by M.B.A. members, and some others sounding as 
topical today, e.g. December 1892, ‘A discussion on Old Age Pensions’, and in March 1894, 
Robert Burnard on ‘The Acquisition of the Forest of Dartmoor as a Country Park – to prevent its 
being filched away piecemeal’. 
 
1895 – 1905 
 
In October 1897, W.A.E. Ussher lectured on the ‘Geological Structure of Devon’ and again in 
December 1898 on ‘Geological Mapping’. 
In March 1899, E. Sandeman, Water Engineer to Plymouth Borough, gave a detailed account of 
the recently constructed Burrator Reservoir. 
In July 1898, the new Library was opened, but Brooking Rowe resigned as Librarian because he 
had no access to the Library while it was let for examination purposes.  
The following year many new members joined following the closure of the Plymouth 
Mechanics’ Institute.  The number of Lady Associates shot up from 8 to 98. 
In March 1900 W. Garstang lectured on ‘Marine Fish Culture’.  He said that fish stocks were 
decreasing alarmingly because of over fishing and explained that sea fish culture was more 
difficult to do than fresh fish culture.  Two years later, having given many lectures on marine 
topics, he left the area for important scientific work in the North Sea.  
After the 1905 Anniversary Meeting R. Hansford Worth showed lantern slides of the destruction 
of Hallsands.  The Lecture Hall was now lit by electricity which improved facilities for showing 
lantern slides.  
 
1905 – 1911 
 
 The Athenæum Council asked for a fine acacia tree to be preserved.  It was on land on 
the south side of the building, leased to Andrew’s Garage. 
Familiar names were giving lectures but the range of topics had widened to include travel and 
Town Planning, as well as local history, natural history, education, literature and science. 
In July 1907 the Annual Excursion was to Buckland Abbey, by courtesy of Lady Drake, with tea 
(of course) at the Buckland Schoolroom. 
During this time the Geological Survey published the Plymouth Sheet and Memoir and the 
Transactions record that “it is interesting to note the extent to which the work of members of 
this Society has been utilized”. 
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Waldorf Astor, M.P. was elected an Honorary Member in 1911, and a sub-committee was 
looking into providing facilities for smoking.  
 
1911 – 1921.  Centenary Year and the Centenary of Laying the Foundation Stone: the 
Great War Years. 
 
At the end of his Presidential Address in October 1911 G.P. Dymond said “ere another century 
be completed in the history of this Institute, the apparently vain imagination of today, in every 
realm of human thought, will produce, with the combined aid of that Art, Science and Literature 
in whose interest we are met, a world as new as this Twentieth-century would certainly appear 
to one who left it in 1812”. 
In October 1912, the President, H. Penrose Prance recalled events of 1812 such as the retreat 
from Moscow, and new streets in Plymouth which were being laid out.  
The first year of the Great War appears to have had no impact on the Athenæum, except for 
another increase in the number of Lady Associates.  Social evenings and lectures continued as 
usual and the Annual Excursion was to Buckfast Abbey, “where the Benedictine Monks are 
raising a fine Church and buildings on the site of the Ancient Abbey”. 
There were some unusual topics among the lectures, e.g. J. Rendel Harris on ‘The Place of the 
Woodpecker in Early Religions’ or T.V. Hodgson on ‘Safety Pins’.  In his Presidential Address 
the Very Rev. M.J. Burns referred to conflicts in Europe in 1812, when Napoleon was a real 
threat to Plymouth, but made no mention of the current conflict.  
By the second year (1915 – 16) there were social evenings but no annual excursions – “hardly 
appropriate to the serious times through which we are passing”.  The President, E.J. Allen, in his 
Address, admitted that the country was “under the shadow of War” and that there would be 
problems to face.  The M.B.A. staff’s contribution to lectures was maintained.  
In the third year (1916 – 17) there was a shortage of coke for heating and Oliver Wendell 
Holmes lectured on ‘The Question of the Mentally Defective’. 
At the centenary of the laying of the Foundation Stone, on 1st May 1918, there was an exhibition 
of shrapnel cases prepared by Plymouth women.  In October 1919 Rita Lang performed in a 
musical contribution to the October Conversazione. One of the most notable lectures in 1920 
was ‘With Scott in the Antarctic’ by E.W. Nelson.   

1921 – 1931 

With the country at peace, things were on an even keel at the Athenæum.  The number of Lady 
Associates continued to rise, the newly created sections were doing well and there were 
Christmas Lectures for Juveniles.                                                                                                 
The 1922 Annual Excursion, to Launceston, was by motor coaches, for the first time.        
C.F.A. Pantin appeared at the Athenæum.  He was then working at the M.B.A.  Later he gave 
the opening address in the new building, in 1961.  In it he mentioned A.E.M. Tutton, a fine 
amateur scientist.  Tutton lectured on ‘The Atom’, in March 1923.  That same season, Walter 
Weekes, in his Presidential Address, let slip that Athenæum members had the nickname of “Old 
Fossils”.                                                                                                                                  
During the 1920s H.G. Hurrell gave lectures annually on something of a natural history topic, 
and M.B.A. staff contributed many evenings, but otherwise there was a move towards literature, 
travel, history and education.                   
Among the memorable names lecturing were R.A.J. Walling, S.G. Monk, F. Sandon,              
J.J. Beckerlegge, R. Hansford Worth.                
In 1926 J.J. Judge, in his Presidential Address, mentioned new equipment which was now 
available, such as X-Rays, gramophones and that “universal miracle, broadcasting”.                 
At the 1928 Anniversary Meeting D.P. Wilson brought some exhibits from the M.B.A., and in 
March 1931 F. Sandon talked on ‘The Decennial Census of Population of England and Wales, 
1931’, with a statistical analysis of past censuses. 
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1931 – 1939 

In November 1931, R.H. Worth lectured again on the Cattedown caves, and in January 1933, 
L.K. Elmhirst spoke about ‘Some Rural Problems in Devon’, with reference to experiments at 
Dartington.  About this time are the first references to two pillars of the Athenæum – Edgar 
Harris and J.L. Palmer.                                                                                                            
In 1935, C.E. Kirke gave a demonstration of Talking Films, L.G. Allen spoke on the 
‘Conversion of the Plymouth Telephone System to Automatic Working’, and Mrs. M.A. 
Thynne’s lecture had the intriguing title ‘The Night-Walkers of the Slums’, i.e. bed bugs.     
A.L. Rowse lectured on a variety of topics.                                                                                 
The 1936 – 37 season saw a decline in numbers attending due partly to exceptionally wet and 
stormy weather.  Some improvements were made to the Lecture Hall, paid for with funds raised 
by the Ladies Committee.  Prof. Pantin, in 1961 described the Lecture Hall in the old building as 
a “museum piece”, with an echo from the roof which played back one’s words after half a 
second delay.                                                                            
In 1937 the Athenæum sent a telegram to the King expressing loyal greetings for the 
Coronation.  During Coronation Week the front of the Athenæum was decorated and floodlit, 
and a flag flown. 

1939 – 1961 Wartime again, destruction and resurrection 

Although some rooms were not in use in the evenings because of the black out, lectures were 
still held weekly.  Meetings started earlier and there were few social events.  This continued 
until 20th March 1941, although numbers were small, understandably as many people were in 
the Forces, evacuated or affected by enemy action.  The final lecture, in the old building, was 
given by A.L. Strachan, on ‘Elementary Education in England – An Historical Sketch’.         
That night the Athenæum was damaged, but repaired quickly, but on 21st/22nd April it was 
virtually razed to the ground.  The Anniversary Meeting was held in the ruins, on 1st May, and 
by the autumn lectures were up and running in Mutley Baptist School attached to the church.  
For the first time there was a departure from Thursday evenings, as they were held on Saturday 
afternoons, but not well supported.  During 1942 there were monthly lectures held in the 
evenings in the summer.  With a lot of publicity and some nationally known speakers obtained 
via the Ministry of Information, they were very well attended.                       
By 1943 lectures were being held fortnightly during the summer and autumn.  Some of the 
subjects reflect the conditions at the time, e.g. July 1943. ‘The Natural History of the Plymouth 
Rubble Heaps’, H.G. Hurrell spoke on birds, E. Masson Phillips on flowers and C.W. Bracken 
on insects.  The decomposition of goods buried in the rubble produced more flies which 
attracted birds.  The plants were mostly limestone loving.  Rosebay willow herb, the fire weed, 
had appeared on ground scorched by fires.  Briggs had recorded that it was rare in his day.        
In June 1944, J. Paton Watson spoke about the ‘Plan for Historic Plymouth’.  There was great 
interest in the new plan for Plymouth throughout the English-speaking world.  Mr. Paton 
Watson focused on the Sutton Pool area, which he described as a precinct, i.e. a distinct 
neighbourhood.                              
In the 1946 – 47 season, things were back to normal.  Thankful that the war was over, lectures 
returned to weekly events, plus three Christmas lectures for Juveniles.  There was no Annual 
Excursion because of transport difficulties, but a small group went to Torquay, visited the 
Torquay Natural History Society, had tea (!) and went to Kent’s Cavern.      
Since 1943 lectures had been held in 13 Alexandra Road, then the Society’s base, but in 
November 1947 they moved to the City Museum, rented at a nominal cost.           
In December 1948, Dr. G. Miles spoke on ‘The New Health Service’ and there was a lecture on 
‘Sidelights on Banking’ by T.C. Buckingham, Manager of Lloyds Bank, Plymouth.  He covered 
the contingency plans which had been prepared before the outbreak of war, such as dispersal of 
banking departments and arrangements for burning notes in the event of an invasion. 
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In June 1951 there was a Festival of Britain Exhibition.  During the 1950s there was still a 
natural history element in the topics from D.P. Wilson, H.G. Hurrell and O.G. Watkins and Mrs. 
Sylvia Sayer (‘Dartmoor Past and Present’).               
In 1955 Michael Croucher spoke on ‘The Fellowship of the Ring, by J.R.R. Tolkien, a Modern 
Pilgrim’s Progress’.  Later that year Charles Causley was on the platform on ‘The Literary and 
Historical Associations of Gibraltar’.          
About this time the Lecture Society started with very well attended dinners and lectures at the 
Continental Hotel.  Some nationally well known speakers came, e.g. Sir Mortimer Wheeler, 
Stanford Robinson, Gerald Moore, Eric Newton, James Fisher.       
There were some difficulties in 1958.  The lecture on 23rd January was cancelled because of a 
heavy snow fall, and an excursion to Tiverton in June was held up by traffic on the Exeter by-
pass.              
Some topical lectures in the 1960s were W.H.W. Lucas, Manager of Plymouth Airport, on the 
possible future use of vertical take-off aircraft and of helicopters because of the short runway.  
Lt. Cdr. N.H. Simmonds spoke about ‘H.M.S. Thunderer’, the new engineering college for the 
Royal Navy at Manadon; and Trevor Westwood lectured on the new Laira Bridge.         
On a lighter note, at the Conversazione held  in January 1961 in the Art Gallery, there were 130 
people present.  Mrs. Wilson exhibited several old cookery books and prepared a simple 
syllabub.  The report continued “One might suspect that she had also benefited beforehand by 
some other potent concoction derived from these old receipts, for she gave a most humorous yet 
spontaneous talk that kept the audience in fits of laughter”.         
That same evening, Des Tope showed two new pieces of photographic equipment, one was a 
new Japanese camera in which the object lens was used as a viewfinder and the other was a 
film-strip projector in which slide changing and focusing were accomplished by remote control 
on a short length of cable.               
The last lecture in the Art Gallery was on 30th March 1961, when Alice Coleman spoke on the 
‘Land Utilization Survey’. 

1961 – 1971 Into the new building 

The great day was on 1st June 1961 when the new building was officially opened and Prof. 
C.F.A. Pantin gave the Inaugural Lecture on ‘The Amateur and the Scientist’.  The following 
year the Athenæum celebrated its 150th anniversary with a talk by Mrs. M.A. Wilson, given at 
the Anniversary Meeting on 1st May 1962.            
The 1960s and 1970s were golden years at the Athenæum.  The Lecture Society flourished and 
attendances at Thursday evening lectures in the Athenæum were at capacity, with competition 
for seats in the Lecture Hall.  At the same time the newly opened Theatre was providing a useful 
function for Plymouth theatre-goers.                
By 1966 the Lecture Society had left the Continental Hotel and moved through various venues, 
eventually settling at the Athenæum, with in-house dinners, only recently discontinued.  
Experiments with talks during the daytime fixed on Tuesday afternoons, with Local History 
meetings on Wednesdays, ably run by Joyce Knight.                   
Films gradually replaced exhibits and music which had been the tradition at social evenings. 
Tuesday in the Lounge provided live music under the guidance of J.A. Young. 

1971 – 81 The Golden Years continue 

The golden years continued with good attendances and a wide range of topics and speakers, e.g. 
Marjorie Blamey, Ian Mercer.  Christina Gray and Robert Hamlin, her husband, both spoke 
about their theatre experiences.                         
The Lecture Society brought speakers such as Lady Caradon, Edgar Lustgarten, A.L. Rowse, 
Basil Greenhill, John Snagge, John Allegro and John Heddle Nash.  Most came from London 
and were entertained and given hospitality.  Some caused a few problems behind the scenes, but 
most were a delight and easy to entertain. 
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In his Presidential Address, Des Tope again introduced new technology in photography to the 
audience, by demonstrating how slides and focusing could be changed by a sonic signal from a 
hand held device.                  
On the whole there were less science and more arts topics.  

1981 – 1991 

This decade saw the end of the Lecture Society although the dinners and more prominent 
speakers lingered on.  One of the most successful was Margaret Rule, booked several months in 
advance for November 1981, shortly after the ‘Mary Rose’ had been lifted from the bed of the 
Solent.  The Theatre was filled to capacity that evening.         
Some topical subjects included P. Ledingham, from the Camborne School of Mines, on 
‘Geothermal Energy from Hot Dry Rocks’, Donald Aldous on ‘The Light Fantastic’ which was 
an explanation of how CDs work.  David Smeeton on ‘The Greenhouse Effect’, Peter Spring on 
‘Introduction to Computers’. 

1991 – 2001 

During this decade, with falling attendances, Tuesday in the Lounge and Local History faded 
away.  Recorded music, on Friday afternoons has kept going. There were some lunchtime 
recitals by pupils from Plymouth College, performing to a very high standard.  Dinner lectures 
were scaled down.                  
By 2000 Afternoon Talks were alternating with Thursday evenings, so that once again the 
lectures were being held fortnightly, but with the season extended beyond Easter, avoiding 
meetings during mid winter.             
Terry Waite and Robert Lenkiewicz came to the Athenæum, and in October 1991 David 
Woodall gave a memorable lecture about ‘The Hester Pengelly Autograph Collection’.  She was 
the daughter of William Pengelly and her collections were found in a cupboard in the Torquay 
Museum. 

2001 – 2011 

By the end of the decade Dinner Lectures had gone altogether.                 
James Woollcombe gave a detailed analysis of the people in John Ball’s painting in the Lounge, 
with information supplemented by material from family papers.               
Topical subjects included ‘National Marine Aquarium’, ‘The Palestine Problem’, ‘Dartington – 
its History and current work’, ‘H.M.S. Endurance and the South Atlantic’ and ‘The Athenæum 
Burial Ground’ – excavations on the site of Andrew’s Garage.  

Some concluding thoughts 

There have been some memorable evenings in the Athenæum.  Who could forget the 
mellifluous cadences of Edgar Harris and the ease with which he could speak at the drop of a 
hat?  Or the clarity of John Dawe or John Fletcher whose stentorian voices reached every corner 
of the Lecture Hall?  Or Rita Lang’s sartorial elegance? Or J.A. Colman, who turned up 
regularly to man the projector, focusing from the back of the room using a pair of binoculars?  
Or John Baker’s slides taken on his walking trips on Dartmoor and the Lake District.    
There have been changes in technology since 1912, but perhaps, apart from speed of 
communication, there hasn’t been such a difference as there was between 1812 and 1912.      
The new building arose like Phœnix from the ashes to a glorious few years but now the Society 
must adapt to changed circumstances.  There is a wider range of activities available but 
Thursdays are still Athenæum nights.  
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